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HIGHWAY SAFETY, DESIGN AND OPERATIONS
Roadside Hazards

TUESDAY, MAY 23, 1967

House or REPRESENTATIVES,
SpEcIAL SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE FEDERAL-A1D HIcHWAY
Proeram or THE CoMmMITTEE ON PUBLIC WORKS,
Washington,D.O.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:15 a.m., in room
2167, Rayburn Building, Hon. John A. Blatnik, chairman, presiding.

Present: Messrs. Fallon (chairman), Blatnik (subcommittee chair-
man), Wright, Johnson, McCarthy, Howard, Cramer, Cleveland,
Clausen, Duncan, Schadeberg, Zion, McDonald, and Denny.

Also present: Walter R. May, chief counsel; Robert L. May, mi-
nority counsel; George M. Kopecky, chief investigator; Robert G.
Lawrence, associate counsel; Salvatore J. D’Amico; Paul R. S. Yates,
minority professional staff member; Stuart M. Harrison, staff assist-
ant; Mrs. Mildred Rupert, staff assistant; Miss Agnes (3aNun, staff
assistant; Mrs. Shirley Knighten, staff assistant; and Mrs. Kathryn
Keeney, chief clerk.

Staff, Committee on Public Works: Richard J. Sullivan, chief
counsel, and Clifton W. Enfield, minority counsel.

Bureau of Public Roads: Charles Harrell, visual information
specialist.

Mr. Brarnik. The Special Subcommittee on the Federal-Aid High-
way Program of the House Committee on Public Works will please
come to order.

The significance of the testimony which you are about to hear in
these series of public hearings beginning today and its important
bearing on the lives and futures of millions of our citizens and the
graphic material presented will make itself clear as the record unfolds.

Now I have an introductory statement to read at this point, which
we usually do at the beginning of these hearings, and the minority
leader will be recognized immediately following that for any state-
ment or comments which he deems appropriate, which usually are very
pertinent and to the point.

We begin today a series of hearings to inquire into certain questions
bearing upon the design and operational efficiency of our highways.

In the carrying out of our ambitious highway program under the
terms and spirit of the Federal-Aid Highway Act of 1956, it is abso-
lutely essential that every aspect of the program be performed in such
a Wa,ly as to preserve the confidence of Congress and of the American
people.

Ags the present time, we are spending more than $4 billion—these are
Federal funds—a year out of the highway trust fund for our Federal-
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aid programs. More than $3 billion of this sum is being expended for
work on the Interstate System and the remaining $1%)illion for the
primary, secondary, and urban construction.

In the past decade more than $45 billion has been committed to these
programs, the Federal share alone of this $45 billion being in excess of
$33 billion.

Without question tremendous progress has been made since 1956.
The Federal Government, the States and industry have, acting in con-
cert, made great strides from a small beginning. There is much at which
we may point with pride.

Nevertheless, in a program so vast, it could be expected that the
way would not always be smooth, nor free from human error or occa-
s}ilona.l failure. Our hearings in the past have shown that such is, in fact,
the case.

However, as our hearings have identified various deficiencies and
weaknesses which were affecting the program, the response of the
Bureau of Public Roads, the American Association of State Highway
Officials, individual State highway departments, and other interested
organizations, has been prompt and effective. This willingness to act
and the corrective measures taken have been most gratifying to the
committee.

‘While I don’t normally care to anticipate the substance of public
testimony we are going to hear, this time I feel compelled to do so to
some degree because the matters concern the safety and well-being of
our citizens.

‘We need not dwell here on the deaths, the suffering, and the economic
costs involved in this Nation’s automobile accident toll. The Federal
legislation passed last year and the programs underway are designed
to attack this tragic problem.

Without question, in time there will be success. However, I am con-
cerned about the time element particularly, because I am certain that
significant results can be accomplished right now.

Material developed by the staff has convinced me that there is more
that can be accomplished in the design of our highways from a safety
standpoint. If unnecessary hazardous features continue to be designed
and built into our new highways, we must take steps to identify and
eliminate them.

It is late. This is 1967 and more than one-half of the Interstate Sys-
tem has been completed and opened to traffic. In a program where
Federal funds alone are being spent at the rate of over $10 million a
day and where certain built-In mistakes may be suffered for decades,
great urgency must attach to required changes.

This subcommittee again expects the responsible officials of the Fed-
eral and State Governments and other organizations associated with
the highway fraternity to give attention to these hearings and, work-
ing cooperatively, expedite needed improvements.

hat concludes my statement. Now I will be pleased to recognize the
gentleman from Florida, Mr. Cramer.

Mr. Cramer. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and of course I
join you in your remarks and would like to add a few comments of my
own. It is interesting to reflect on the fact much has been said in Con-
gress, particularly in recent years, with regard to automobile safety,
and Congress has passed legislation to provide for safety features to
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be included in automobile construction to guarantee the automobile
purchaser with the maximum amount of safety features in the auto-
mobile, That is one side of the coin. The other side of the coin is the
building of safety features into the highways themselves and, as I
understand, that 1s the subject matter of these deliberations.

The Federal-Aid Highway Act of 1956, enacted nearly 11 years ago,
imposed a tremendous task upon the State highway departments and
the Bureau of Public Roads, in that they were asked to build the
greatest public works project in history—41,000 miles of high-speed,
access-controlled highways, in addition to the regular Federal-aid high-
way program, and to do this within a limited period of time.

The Interstate System will not be completed on schedule, but this
is largely because of lack of adequate financing, not because of failure
of our highway builders. In terms of production, the location and
building of highways, the State highway departments and the Bureau
of Public Roads have done a magnificent job.

Despite this fine work, or more likely because of it, not enou,cfrh
attention has been given to making our highways as safe as possible.
The sheer magnitude of the job of locating, designing, and building
a 41,000-mile system of high-speed highways within a limited time may
have so occupied the time and attention of our highway builders that
they overlooked some safety measures which now appear obvious.

Whatever the reason, it is apparent that there are many unnecessary
hazards within the rights-of-way of our most modern highways. Any
observant driver ean point out some of these hazards, such as culverts,
bridge piers, unnecessary signs, improperly placed guardrails, deep
ditches, and steep cut and fill banks, and trees and boulders which
“beautify” the highway. Collision with any of these can kill a motorist
who has the misfortune to drive or be forced off the paved roadway.

Drivers veer off high-speed highways for a variety of reasons. In
some cases the driver is at fault; he may be drunk, speeding, careless,
or asleep. In other cases careful, law-abiding drivers may swerve to
miss a child or an animal or a disabled car, may hit a slick or icy spot,
or be forced off the highway by another car.

Regardless of the reasons why a driver may leave the paved portion
of a high-speed highway, roadside areas should be sufficiently clear of
obstructions to give him an opportunity to regain control of his car.
He and his passengers should be given a reasonable chance of survival
and not be faced with the death penalty for a comparatively minor
error.

Drivers and their passengers have not been given that chance in many
instances in the past. According to figures published by the National
Safety Council, out of 49,000 traffic fatalities in 1965, 17,100—or 35
percent—were the result of single-car accidents in which cars left the
roadway and overturned or collided with something. A substantial
number of these 17,100 people—and thousands killed in other years—
might be alive if more attention had been paid to clear, unobstructed
roadside areas.

Past investigations and hearings of this subcommittee have resulted
in the highway departments and the Bureau of Public Roads focusing
increased attention on important elements of the Federal-aid highway
program, and I congratulate the subcommittee for getting those results.
I am satisfied that these hearings will prove equally as valuable as any
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we have held thus far, because they will result, I believe, in saving lives
as well as money. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BraTnik. I thank the gentleman from Florida. One brief an-
nouncement. We are very pleased to have with us in the audience in
attendance this morning about 60 students from Broome Junior High
School and Richard Montgomery High School over in Rockville, Md.
These students are sitting over there.

‘We welcome you. You are accompanied by two of your teachers,
Mrs. Gail Auricchio and Mr. Ronald Burdette.

These students are a part of a larger group, as I understand. Is
that true? About 130 students of the total group is visiting Capitol
Hill and visiting other committees and activities. I think I can say
without prejudice that you are witnessing the best session this
morning.

No one challenges the remark? We will let it stand for the record.
We welcome you. Now back to the hearings. Mr. May and Mr.
Kopecky, we will have you open the hearings. Will you please stand
and be sworn in at this time? Raise your right hand. Do you solemnly
swear that the testimony you are about to give before this committee
will %S 1(:1112e truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help
you God?

Mr. W.Mav. Ido.

Mr. Kopecky. I do.

Mr. BraTniE. Mr. Walter May, chief counsel of the Special Subcom-
mittee on the Federal-Aid Highway Program, you are recognized.

Mr. W. May. Mr. Chairman, from time to time during the course
of these hearings, Mr. Kopecky, of the staff, and I may be offering
testimony. That is why we asked to be sworn in at this time. May we
call as our first witness Mr. Charles W. Prisk.

Mr. Brarnix. Mr. Charles W. Prisk is the Deputy Director, Office
of Traffic Operations, Bureau of Public Roads, U.S. Department of
Transportation. Please stand up, Mr. Prisk. Raise your right hand.

Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to give before
this subcommittee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth, so help you God ?

Mr. Prisk. I do.

Mr. BraTnixg. Please be seated. Mr. May.

er. QMAY. Mr. Prisk, will you identify yourself for the record,
please?

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES W. PRISK, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, OFFICE
OF TRAFFIC OPERATIONS, BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS, U.S. DE-
PARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION ‘

Mr. Prisk. I serve presently as Deputy Director in the Office of
Traffic Operations at the Bureau of Public Roads, in the Department
of Transportation.

My education has been in the field of civil engineering. I have had
graduate training at the Yale Bureau of Highway Traffic, in the field
of traffic engineering.

This has been largely my career, in traffic engineering. I have
approximately 4 years of highway department experience in
Connecticut.
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In 1935 I started with the Bureau of Public Roads working in the
fields of planning and in traffic and research, and have continued until
this time, gradually increasing my specialization in safety.

I was made responsible in 1957 for the conduct of the study directed
by this committee, by the Subcommittee on Roads of this committee,
and was the principal author of a report on the Federal role in high-
way safety. This was the result of an exhaustive 3-year study directed
to highway safety needs as they were seen at that time, at the outset
of the Interstate program.

I served as assistant to the Commissioner of Research in the Bureau
of Public Roads, and from that post went to my present position as
Deputy Director, first in the Office of Highway gafety which was or-
ganized in 1961 in the Bureau of Public Roads, and this office has very
1'ﬁoently been changed to Office of Traffic Operations. I continue in
that post.

M}? affiliations, professionally, have been with a number of national
organizations. I think perhaps the most important for the record and
this committee is the fact I have served since 1944 with the American
Association of State Highway Officials committees in the traffic field,
presently as the secretary of two of its committees concerned with
traffic matters.

I was Chairman of the Highway Safety Committee of the Highway
Research Board from 1962 to 1967. I am a member of the advisory sec-
tion on their cooperative research program, which is participated in by
all of the State highway departments and the Bureau of Public Roads.

I did have the honor, about 10 years ago, of serving as president of
the Institute of Traffic Engineers and have been head of its interna-
tional relations committee for the past several years.

One other responsibility possibly related to the work of this com-
mittee, as you start your investigation, is the function that I perform
as vice chairman of the National Joint Committee on Uniform Traffic
Control Devices. This is the standardization body responsible to five
principal national organizations for the development of standards for
traflic control devices.

I have been associated with the National Safety Council and worked
with its traffic conference, and am a member of several overseas groups
also which are concerned with traffic and safety work, both operational
and in the research field,

I think maybe this is enough, Mr. Chairman, to give you an idea of
the deep interest I hold in the subject you discuss today.

Mr. W. May. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Prisk is actively associated with
a two-page list of organizations related to traffic engineering and
safety on the highways. Also I notice Mr. Prisk has received two com-
mendations, one from the U.S. Department of Commerce, Silver Medal
of Merit in 1952, and second, the Matson Memorial Award for out-
standing contribution to the advancement of traffic engineering in
1959.

Mr, Chairman, as has been customary in the past, during this cur-
rent effort cooperation received by the staff from all agencies and
persons has been superb. As an example of this, I would like to ex-
plain that Mr. Prisk, for some time now, has been assigned by the
Department of Transportation, Bureau of Public Roads, to the sub-
committee to render us aid and assistance. That he has done. He will
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bg present throughout the hearings to help with his testimony and
advice.

Mr. Prisk, will you kindly keep your position. We shall call upon
you periodically as we proceed. Mr. Chairman, may we now call as a
witness Mr. Joseph Linko.

Mr. Brar~ik. Mr. Joseph Linko, from New York City. Mr. Linko,
will you please stand and raise your right hand.

Do you solemnly swear the testimony you will give before this
subcommittee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, so help you God ?

Mr. Linko. I do.

Mr. BraTnik. Please be seated.

Mr. W. May. Mr. Linko, will you idenitfy yourself for the record.
Give your name and address.

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH LINKO, NEW YORK CITY, N.Y.

Mr. Lingo. My name is Joseph Linko and I live at 4036 Third
Avenuein the Bronx.

Mr. W. May. How are you employed, Mr. Linko?

Mr. Lingo. I do electronic TV work.

Mr. W. Mav. Television repair?

Mr. Lingo. Yies, sir.

Mr. W. May. Mr. Chairman, we on the staff are aware of Mr. Linko’s
interest in highway design and construction. I would ask him now to
present to the committee through the use of slides and explanation
what he has developed on the subject during the past 4 years. Will you
proceed, Mr. Linko? :

Mr. Lingo. Yes.

(At this point slides were shown with the following colloquy :)

Mr. W. May. I notice the first slide up there, Mr. Linko. What is
that?
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Mr. Lingo. Well, about 4 years ago I noticed everybody was talking
about highway safety, then I became aware of the conditions in the
roads in my area.

There used to be a sign here. About 2 years ago somebody hit it, and
to this very day those concrete stanchions (circled) are sticking out.
Anyone that rides over that area may cut his tire or damage his auto-
mobile. I noticed these conditions and recorded them. This has been
like this for 2 years.

This picture was taken during the summertime. I had to actually
cut the grass away in order to take the picture of that. Anyone riding
over the same area would not even know the concrete stanchions exist,
so they may ride over them and be surprised when the car throws
them—maybe they would hit another car—for no good reason. Main-
tenance people might come by 50 times during the summer here and
cut the grass and always go around this thing. Nobody even thinks of
removing it.

It might seem like a small thing, but that is a concrete stanchion,
and if you run over that thing, you would blow out your tire or it
would catch the inside of your tire, bend your tie rod or cut your
brake linings. I cannot understand why this has not been moved. This
is a hazard on Interstate 95.

Here is another one, just about the same thing. This is supposed to
be a partial shoulder for cars to use. These concrete stanchions (ar-
row) are to protect a sign, which is a wooden sign. It would be safe if
you knocked the sign down. You might damage the car. The sign will
go down anyway from what I note.

Mr. Brarnig. Mr. Linko, not to direct you, but you said mainte-
nance crews do come out here, for instance, and will cut the grass in
the median strip and cut around these concrete stubs, leaving the grass
near the stubs, enough so that the grass camouflages. Is that what you
mean, the crews have known about it over the period of 2 years, that
these stubs and other stubs were there?
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Mr. Lingo. That isright. They have to go around them.

Mr. Brarnie. You recognize they serve no purpose, which is
obvious. But worse than that, that would not be so bad, but the bad
thing is they are definitely very serious hazards to the rather steady
stream of traffic going by, and nobody calls attention to any of the
crews to remove them. Is that your point?

Mr. Lingo. That is my point. They pick up the papers and cut the
grass, but they fail to remove the stanchions.

Mr. Brarnir. They pick up the paper and cut the grass, but they
leave these concrete barriers, spikes, standing there for over a 2-year

Mr. Linko. That is right. This one (arrow) is doing nothing at all.
If some small car runs into that, it can wipe out all the passengers in
a split second.
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I also know the roadside speed signs—I would like to recommend
at this point on city highways, where we have very narrow medians,
that these speed signs be put in the center on the light pole (arrow)
where you see the red dot in this slide. If it was put there, they could
be put back to back. You would not need any pole to hold it up. You
could save a lot of money—and it would never be hit there, because
you have the guardrail to protect it. Any way you look on the high-
way, you will see the right roadside is saturated.

And here you can see a speed sign in the center (arrow) that says
“50 miles an hour”—we did it here. The reason they put the speed
sign on the pole at this particular point is because they had no room
on the right to put it. There is a wall there, and that is the only reason.

Mr. W. Max. Notice the route sign, 95, the supports are outside
the guardrail. '

r. Linko. Yes, sir, they are. For that reason these route signs also
should be installed on the light pole. They are very small signs.

Furthermore, these signs should not be so close to each other like
that. They are supposed to be 100 or 200 feet apart. The next light
pole could be used for that one [indicating]. Instead they put these
steel sign posts on the outside of the guardrail.

These are mistakes, because somebody can damage their car for no
reason at all, and the sign would have to be maintained.

Mr. W. May. It represents a hazard and costs money ? .

Mr. Linko. They have to constantly fix it. If they installed it on the
lighit pole, it could not be damaged.
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Here also you see a large sign, it says “55 miles an hour,” and it'ls
put on a 6-inch steel I-beam. Any medium sized car hitting this would
be seriously damaged. If it is run into sideways, it has been known to
cause the occupants of the car to be—well, let’s say wiped out.
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Here is the same type sign. It is being held up by aluminum poles,
which are hollow. This can go down easily if struck, and yet it stands
up during the strongest winds.

I would go further than this. I would put the sign on the light pole.
We always manage to defeat the purpose of design.

. Mr.d W. May. Again we have spent extra money to create another
azard.

Mr. Linxo. That is right. Because you cut down the space between
poles if you need to pull onto the shoulders; you need room to pull in.
Here they are cutting down the space. They are saturating the roadside
with unnecessary signs. .

Mr. Howarp. Mr. Linko, on that picture, is that a concrete base
on the pole?

Mr. Lingo. On this one here? [Indicating.]

Mr. Howarp. No, the light pole.

Mr. Linko. No, that is not. This happens to be a good installation
of a light. It is aluminum. I will get into what you are talking about.
I do have some slides on it. It is a serious matter.

Here is another sign which I feel we should discontinue on the
highway altogether. It says “Use right shoulder,” and it is held up by
the heavy steel I-beams. Actually, it’s meant for the driver in the left
lane. You see the truck there, it could block the view in the left lane.
On the left actually you have a 2-foot shoulder and nobody can really
use that shoulder anyway. There is no sense in putting a sign that
says “Use right shoulder” because nobody could use the left anyway.
And yet there are hundreds of these signs scattered on our highways,
and I feel they should be moved, because they are causing a hazard,
and are not serving any real purpose. If they had to be put anywhere,
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put them on a light pole. You see the red dot in the center barrier?
It would not cost any money for a sign post then.

Here you see a route sign. Now, one on either side, which calls for
four separate poles, 215-inch angle irons. In the background is a light
pole (arrow) right behind that sign. The signs should be on that pole
and could be installed back to back. You would save four poles and
there would never be any maintenance.

This is what we have on this particular Interstate highway. It is
saturated on the left and on the right. -

e G
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Here is the same sign mounted on the right on a pole, eliminating
all maintenance and putting it in a more favorable position, a little
higher, and at no extra cost.

Mr. W. May. Mr. Linko, to go back one (fig. 1-009) at one time there
was another sign on the left pointing toward the oncoming traffic?

Mr. Linko. Yes. One on the right and one on the left.

Mr. W. May. Both have been hit?

Mr. Linko. Yes. If that had been on the light pole in the back-
ground, it would take these right out of the shoulder altogether, and
there would be no maintenance at all, and it would have saved a fortune
of money in the original installation.

Now, these are not small poles. They may look small; they are 21/5-
by 8-inch angle irons. If you hit them, you may get into serious trouble.

87767 0—68——2
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Mr. Biarnie. Not to interrupt your orderly presentation, Mr.
Linko—MTr. Prisk, I ask you at this point, what would be the reason
for two vertical posts, the light post and the two supports for the
Interstate 78 sign we see here? What would be the reason for these
being two separate installations so close to each other?

Mr. Prisg. Mr. Chairman, I think it is reasonable conjecture that
the li%hting installation was planned by one engineer, a responsible
specialist in the lighting field. The sign installation was planned by a
specialist in the traffic signing field, and these two were not properly
brought together, these two interests, so as to serve the total purpose,
in this instance with one pole.

Mr. BraTNix. Two different departments acting independently put-
ting up two different sets of installations on a roadside, is that right?

Mr. Prisg. This would be my conjecture.

Mr. Brarnie. Would there be any other sections involved? Would
it be one section dealing with the speed limit or any informational
signs that do not come under Highway 78¢

Mr. Prisk. I think you would find all of the signs would be coor-
dinated and presented in a reasonably consistent way along the section
of highway; but the lighting very often is handled by a specialist
group and it is quite possible that in this instance, this example Mr.
Linko hes cited, would be accounted for by two different groups deal-
ing with this part of the highway development.

Mr. Bratnig. Thank you. Go ahead, Mr. Linko.

Mr. Lingo. Yes. I would like to also point out here that on this
particular occasion, you can eliminate everything on the right-hand
side, even the lighting poles themselves. They all should have been
put inside the center divider, leaving the right side clear completely.

If you look farther up, which is hard to see, the bridge abutment
is not protected either.

On all of our Interstate highways, we have to go back and install
guardrails at these bridge abutments. These are 60-mile-an-hour high-
ways, and anyone getting pushed off the shoulder, anyone who gets a
flat tire has no protection against the bridge abutment.

We are spending millions of dollars without installing guardrails.
Tt will cost more when we have to go back and do the job over again.

It is more serious on these highways, because these are higher speed
highways than the older highways.

1 do not think we should allow the highway to open unless it is fin-
ished completely; because in the past, I have been talking to people
about this, and they gave me many reasons why the highways should
be open even though they are not finished, and taking everything into
consideration that was told to me and, looking around and seeing what
immediately happens, I feel the highway should stay closed. Even if it
inconveniences some people, at least the job will be done right once
and for all. Just recently this highway was opened up and they still
have no protection at these bridge abutments. This calls for better
coordination of all the parties involved.

This may be off the subject, but here is another sign that shows you
that just by moving it 2 feet over to the right, behind the wall, it would
be impossible to hit it, but here it is on the right-hand shoulder.

Tt could have been installed on the light pole. And you can see the
light pole does not belong there either; it belongs inside the center of
the median rail.
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Mr. Bratnvig. What would be the solution, you say ¢ The light post
should be to the right behind the fence and the directional sign “No.
278 Interstate West,” should be on the lamp post ?

Mr. Linko. Yes; in this particular case it could be. But I would even
remove the light pole completely if I were doing the job. I would put
it inside the center divider as you see the other light pole.

We fail to keep the right shoulder clear. If we have some lights in
the center, why not have them all there and give the guy a break?

Mr. Brarnir. You would have no lights on the right shoulder side
of tl_ll;el h?ighway? You would have them all in the center wherever
possible?

Mr. Lingo. I would suggest, if you have some in there, why not put
them all in there? They would be protected with the original guard-
rails you see there, and anyone riding in this area would not have to
constantly knock these things down. These are knocked down by the
thousands. They cost money to maintain them. And sometimes they -
fall on cars and it can cause an accident and even kill people.

Mr. W. Maxy. Mr. Prisk, is it possible to install the lighting in the
median and light that three-lane roadway ?

Mr. Prisk. I think it might be worth saying a word here, Mr. May,
in response to that. In order to get proper lighting on a highway, it 1s
important that the driver see a road surface uniformly illuminated,
and it is the purpose, in this particular installation I am sure, to have
part of the lighting supplied from the median side and the other part
supplied from the road margin, as you see. The poles are staggered,
%)art of them on the side and part of them offset in the median instal-

ation.

It would not be possible to provide all of the lighting from the me-
dian without a somewhat different design, possibly a somewhat con-
siderably more expensive design. I think the final answers for light-
ing roadways as wide as the one you see here from the median side
has not yet been found. :
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There is some work leading you to believe that we might go higher
in mounting luminares so as to cover situations of this sort ; but simply
attempting to light everything from the median side is not always a
satisfactory solution.

Mr. W. May. Mr. Linko, you had ancther point. That sign support,
the sign 278, could have been located behind that concrete bridge para-
pet on the right? .

Mr. Lingo. Yes, behind the concrete wall. They always seem to put
it someplace where somebody is going to hit it. It could be put behind
that, or on the light pole, or in the center divider, putting them back
to back. It would save on installation and constant maintenance.

Here also you see another sign, 215 by 3-inch angle irons, saturating
the shoulder.

Here you see the same sign mounted on the wall. Now, the reason
this is mounted on the wall is because there is no room to put it on the
ground. I feel if you can get something off the shoulder area, it should
be mounted on the wall.
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Mr. CraMER. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question of Mr. Prisk? Mr.
Prisk, heré 1s a highway that appears to be lighted from the median.
It is four lanes wide. Is that consistent with your previous comment
with regard to the other slide (fig. 1-0128 which is three lanes wide,
which had lights on both sides of the street ¢

They have apparently found a way of lighting a four-lane highway.

Mr. Prisk. Congressman Cramer, I think in response to that, I
should say that I did not mean that it was impossible to light it
from the median; but on the design that we had looked at before,
the design of the glasswork in the luminare was intended to cover
a portion of the roadway and the design of the installations at the
roadside was designed to cover the balance of it, so as to provide a
well-lighted installation.

I am not saying that you cannot do it from the median with a
prﬁeﬂ designed system. Evidently thisis a different design here.

, CyRAMER. Different designed highway system or different designed
lighting of the system, which ?

Mr. %RISK. Yes, the lighting. There are four basic types of lumi-
nares that give different light distributions, and evidently this par-
ticular slide we are looking at provides more lateral distribution than
the luminare we had seen previously.

Mr. Cramer. In other words, the light bulb is higher and apparently
with greater intensity, is that it? So that it will light a broader
space?

Mr. Prisk. Yes, sir; that is entirely possible.

Mr. CramEr. Do you have requirements of any kind for lighting in
your Bureau of Public Roads directives?

Mr. Prisg. We follow the standards that are set forth by the Illu-
minating Engineering Society and the American Association of State
Highway Officials. These are guides in determining the lighting re-
quirements on each highway. These are the ones we have accepted at
Public Roads.

Mr. CraMer. In other words, you would accept either one, this
lighting for this highway or the other lighting for the other highway ?

Mr. Prisk. Depending on an analysis of the situation ; yes, sir.

Mr. BratNig. Mr. Linko.
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Mr. Lawko. Here also you see an easy knockdown sign in the shoulde
area, which could have been put to the right a little bit to give u
of the full shoulder—but I am not complaining about this sign, becaus
this happens to be a good sign compared to this.

"™Parkway

fa o
KEEP

This is the same kind of sign with 12-inch concrete stanchions o
either side protecting it. Anyone hitting this will severely damag
his car. If he hits it at the proper angle, he will be thrown righ
back into the traffic and maybe cause another serious accident.

This particular sign is the same one you have just seen (fig. 1-015).
Now, no damage was done to the car at all, because this sign di
not have the concrete stanchions in front of it.
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Mr. Brar~nik. Mr. Linko, would you stop right here again ?

May I ask, Mr. Prisk, as I understand, the guardrails or barricades
of this type are to minimize or reduce the degree of damage or degree
of injury; in short, to protect the motorists—is that correct—from
going over the embankment or striking some fixed object on the other
side of the guardrail?

Mr. Prisg. That is correct.

Mr. Brarnik. In this case the guardrail becomes a hazard itself in
attempting to protect the sign. Inadvertently, I am sure not inten-
tionally, little thought was given to what it might do to the driver of
the vehicle. Is that correct?

Mr. Prisk. I think that is a reasonably correct statement, Mr. Blat-
nik. I would think it would be best to realize at the outset that any
guardrail installation—and I repeat, any guardrail installation—can
be a hazard of itself. It may serve enough good purposes so as to
overbalance the disadvantage of having it installed. But the guard-
rail installations have sometimes been put in without significant
thought as to the disadvantages. This is one.

Mr. Linko. Well, this is one of the reasons I started my program,
to remove unnecessary highway hazards. Now these are saturated on
the highways. This happens to be the Long Island Expressway, which
handles maybe 100,000 cars a day. All you have to do is make a little
mistake, have a flat tire, or have somebody push you into this. That
road has a usable shoulder. You can get into a serious accident for no
good reason. The guardrail serves no purpose at all. And nobody
wants to remove these hazards. Now, it would be different if it had a
purpose, but it does not have a purpose. You can see this sign is the
same type of sign as the other sign and has not got the concrete
stanchions.

Mr. CrrveLanp. Mr. Chairman, may I ask the witness a question?

Mr. Brar~ig. Mr. Cleveland.

Mr. Crevenaxp. Have you ever given any consideration to another
problem, which we have particularly in my part of the country, New
Hampshire, as to what this does to snow removal?

Has anybody on the staff or anybody made any inquiries into that
phase of 1t? I would think that if a plow would hit that it would not
do the plow any good.

Mr. W. May. Very true, Mr. Congressman. These represent a real
difficulty to maintenance people when it comes to snow removal. They
%‘a,ve 373 great problem. Do you have something to say on that, Mr.

inko? '

Mr. Lingo. Maybe that is how some may have gotten damaged. But
this is more of a hazard than before, because now in this country we
have millions of small cars. A large car might be able to smash that and
just damage the car but now with the small cars on the road, it will
wipe out all the passengers if hit in a certain way.

At the angle this rail is installed, it could throw the cars right into
the traffic stream and maybe cause a three- or four-car accident. It is
really serving no useful purpose at all.

I feel that we need a program to remove at least the unnecessary
hazards, the ones that are going nothing at all, and this is one of
them. Now, with some of these there are heavy, 6-inch I-beams holding
up the signs, and if you remove the concrete barrier rail, it might pose
a problem. Here, this is not the case because the sign supports are light.
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Our highways are saturated with this type and all other types o
hazards. This 1s why I am here, to point these things out. Everyone i
talking about highway safety, but how could we have highway safet
when we have these lying around and nobody is doing anything abou
them ?

Here are two views of another type of sign, “167 Street,” notice th
two concrete pillars.

These should be signs that go down easy and with a thin pole and n
concrete bases. If a fellow makes a mistake, then let him knock dov
the sign, instead of wiping out all his passengers and damaging hi
car.
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Here you see a parking sign. This is a 50-mile-an-hour highway, both
lanes, and you have a parking sign right in the middle. They have
maybe a 25-car parking place where you can look over the water at
La Guardia field. Because of that, they put this parking sign with
concrete pillars there. I feel we should not allow these types of signs
on the highway. This does not serve any particular purpose, as far
as safety 1s concerned. There is another sign like this to the left, and if
you run into that, you stop dead. These are not protected. This area is
saturated.

I feel we should have rules and regulations of what can be installed.
This more than likely is in the highway right-of-way. It is not pro-
tected and anybody can put anything they want on the highway, be-
lieve it or not.

I feel that we should draw up some standards, brand new stand-
ards, because the ones they are using today, nobody is paying any
attention to them. First of all, anyone that wants to install anything
on the right-of-way of the highway should go through channels. For
instance, if you have a bridge abutment and they want to install a
sign about 100 feet away, they are allowed to put it there, If they
want to saturate a clear shoulder area, they do so. Such practices
should be discouraged. Just because a sign says “1 mile away”, it could
be moved up @ 100 feet and put in an area where a hazard already
exists.
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Here you see a transformer, which is right at the edge of the
shoulder. This is a brand new highway just opened up in Staten
Island. This could be put underneath the bridge I was standing on,
and it would not cost any more money. The guy would have a second
chance if he ran into that area.

Here you see another transformer that is behind the guardrail.
However, you can see that same type of guardrail installation under-
neath the bridge where it has not been carried through and the piers
protected.
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Mr. Brarntk. Mr. Linko, would you stop right here? You show
a transformer in each of these two slides. Are these anywhere near
the same stretch? Would this be under the same highway department
or are they two different States?

Mr. Lingo. This is in New York State and on the same highway.

Mr. Brarnig. New York State.

Mr. Lingo. There is another one here—here you see another one.
This whole highway is saturated with this type of installation.

Here you have it on the right. In fact, you have three separate
hazards here.

-

Bradf&:y Ave

EXIT Va4 Mg

Mr. Brarnie. May I ask, Mr. Prisk, here we have the same high-
way department, the same installation of the electrical transformer
near a bridge. Each of these three are located at a different spot. One
is right in line with the light pole along the edge of the hl%hwa,y;

the other one directly behind the protecting guardrail near the bridge;
and the third is off, not quite along, the shoulder; yet not as far back
into the slope as it should be to be safe. Why the disparity in location?

Mr. Prisk. I think that the only honest answer I can give to that
question, Mr. Chairman, is that there is failure to recognize that trans-

ormer box structure as a potential hazard. And not recognizing it as
a potential hazard, these transformer boxes, or installations, were
probably made on the determinations of electrical engineers and
lighting engineers on the basis of the circuitry. They run so many
hundreds of feet, so many thousands of feet, and put in a transformer,
or so many pole installations and drop a transformer in. And they
come more or less by chance on the highway on the basis of that type
of reasoning. '

Mr. Brarnig. Here we have three possible points of impact, the
concrete block housing the transformer to the ri;%lt, the sign post for
the sign, and the guard rail. Then beyond it we have the bridge sup-
port, vertical support.
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Mr. Linko, your point here was you could reduce these three to one
and that would cut your chances of impact to one-third giving you
two-thirds times better chance of missing an off-the-road collision.
What you say is, move the concrete transformer behind the bridge,
then you would have only one hazard, and place the sign on the over-
head bridge?

Mr. Lingo. That is right. T feel there should be one hazard here.
This happens to be an Interstate highway and a large truck running
into that light switch box can cause thousands of dollars of damage.
It would have to be replaced and the same goes for that sign. If it
had been mounted on the existing bridge it might have saved thou-
sands of dollars in the initial installation. And actually you need a
guardrail at the bridge abutment, and there is none, as you can see.
That should be the only hazard here, and instead there are three
separate points for impact.

In other words, nobody is really thinking of reducing the hazards;
they are just continuing building them.

Mzr. Craser. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Bratnig. The gentleman from Florida, Mr. Cramer.

Mr. Cramer. When I was a kid we used to play the game called
“What is wrong with the picture?” It looks like that is what we are
into here.

Mr. Prisk, if T were suggesting what was wrong with this picture,
I would say, No. 1, the transformer is on the right-of-way, constituting
a hazard ; No. 2, the sign has been placed on a separate standard, rather
than the bridge, which provides a separate hazard; No. 3, the white
and black striped post is a separate hazard; No. 4, the guardrail itself
at the red spot is a hazard in that it is not in any way grounded or
installed in any way to prevent serious accident; and in addition,
No. 5, the stanchions supporting the bridge, or the pillars themselves,
have no protection and are pretty close to the traveled lanes. Now, that
provides five separate specific hazards.

Now, how can anyone possibly suggest that this design was made
with safety in mind ¢

Mr. Prisk. This is a very good question, and you have made a good
identification of the hazards that are there. I believe that the improve-
ments that you suggested are not unreasonable ones, in most part.

That black and white board is simply a marker board up against
the side pier. I doubt that this could be considered to be any kind of
hazard. In fact, it probably contributes to safety at night, because
those boards are reflectorized and show the motorist where the side

ier is. L
P Mr. Cramer. Substitute the light pole I did not mention—it is also
in the picture—for the painted striped pillar.

Mr. Prisg. I wondered if you had overlooked that light pole.
[Laughter.] I do not think of a good answer to your question.

Mr. Cramer. How can we today, with the engineering capabilities
that we have and with the Bureau’s experience over many years, and
with the State highway department’s experience likewise, end up with
five separate hazards in one location like this? That is what I want to
know.

Mr. Prisk. There is no good answer for it that I can think of. These
separate hazards looked at separately would be recognizable as hazards
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in any highway engineer’s mind today. But they are put in over a span
of time. It is quite possible this lighting might not have been installed
at the same time the highway was built, and as things are added on,
very often hazards are integrated into a facility without the overview
evaluation of knowledge of the highway authority. So you ask how
can this happen? I say it can only happen by lack of consideration of
these separate elements for what they are, in terms of potential
hazards,

Mr. Cramer. As I understand, then, your testimony is to the effect
you have separate planners for separate functions, and they just do
not get together. In other words, you have planners for lighting, plan-
ners for signs, planners for bridges, planners for roadside parking,
planners for use of right-of-way, for use of other than highway pur-
poses, such as transformers—is that right—in the State highway
department ?

Mr. Prisg. This is what I would say is largely responsible for situa-
tions of this sort.

Mr. Cramer. Let me ask one more question. We passed last year the
Federal-Aid Highway Act of 1966. Prior thereto in 1965, we passed
the Baldwin amendment, providing for studies and research in the
subject of highway safety. In 1966, we passed the Highway Safety Act
which required that standards be established relating to highway
safety programs.

What is being done under that to prevent a recurrence—you already
have the statutes on the books—to prevent a recurrence of such an
example as this?

Mr. Prise. Well, the Highway Safety Act is being administered by
the National Highway Safety Bureau, as I am sure you know, and the
standards that are being prepared there have not been put into final
form yet. So just precisely what they will say about this kind of situa-
tion is impossible for me to state now.

I can say that from an overview of situations like this, conducted
jointly during the last 6 or 8 months by the Bureau of Public Roads
and the State highway departments, that these kinds of hazards have
been identified. It is now the expressed policy of both the American
Association of State Highway }:)pfﬁcials and of the Bureau of Public
Roads that these are to be eliminated from all future construction and
are to be removed from existing construction as the programs progress.

Mr. CraMER. In the past, safety matters have been under you; is that
correct? Under the Office of Traffic Operations, Bureau of Public
Roads? Is that the new title ?

Mr. Prisk. That is the new title. I am second in command.

Mr. CramER. What was your old title ?

Mr. Prisk. Deputy Director of the Office of Highway Safety.

Mr. Cramer. So you were the safety authority prior to the reor-
ganization, is that right? :

Mr. Prisk. Right. :

hMr. g)RAMER. Now, under the reorganization, who is going to be in
charge?

M%r. Prisk. This is a question I think I must pass on. The Federal
Highway Administration has, of course, been established within the
Department of Transportation. The respective responsibilities of the
Bureau of Public Roads, the National Highway Safety Bureau, and
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the National Traffic Safety Bureau are in the process now of being
finally defined. I have been serving with this committee pretty much in
the period that this has been taking place. .

Mr. Cramer. Well, Mr. Chairman, I intend to pursue this matter
as these hearings go on, and I hope we will have witnesses available
te give us adequate explanation.

Mr. Brarnig. Yes, we look forward to it. We hope for the time
being, as the problem here is presented for the record, we feel it is
essential we do get into the area of questions the gentleman is now
indicating.

Mr. Cramer. I would like to outline for the record what my con-
cern is. There has been a reorganization under the Department of
Transportation Act passed last session. I have previously expressed
myself as being quite concerned about it, because in my opinion it down-
grades the Bureau of Public Roads in its historical function. I think
this safety discussion is going to be a pretty interesting area for show-
ing whdt is being done. In particular, I want to inquire about the
function of the National Highway Safety Bureau, established outside
of the Bureau of Public Roads as a separate agency under Mr. Brid-
well, the new Federal Highway Administrator.

I am going to pursue the subject matter of “so where do we end up”
as it relates to redtape, decisionmaking, duplication of effort, and
function of the Bureau of Public Roads as compared to function of
these newly reorganized people.

As an example, in regard to my question about draft standards now
in existence, which Mr. Prisk indicated he could not necessarily testify
to, I have in my hand the memorandum of February 16, 1967, issued
by thisnew National Highway Safety Bureau, under Dr. Haddon, who
I personally would not necessarily characterize as an authority on
highway safety. In this memorandum it is suggested that the standards
for geometric design to be used in the future, at least for the time
being, are “A Policy on Geometric Design of Rural Highways,” and
“A Policy on Arterial Highways in Urban Areas,” both adopted by
the American Association of State Highway Officials. And I just ask
you this question, which I am sure you can answer, Mr. Prisk; that
1s, are those not the very standards under which these highways were
constructed ¢

Mzr. Prisk. That is correct.

Mr. CrRaMER. So we are really getting nowhere at the moment in
regard to better standards under either the reorganization or the
Highway Safety Act, and in the Safety Act we instructed the Secre-
tary of Commerce, now the Secretary of Transportation, to provide
adequate standards for safety purposes:. I hope we will have proper
witnesses to get further into that matter later, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Creveranp. Mr. Chairman, may I ask one question ?

Mr. Bratnig. Mr. Cleveland.

Mr. Creveranp. With this picture right before us, one of the hazards
that picture reveals is the piers holding up the bridge on the right.

Now, I assume that bridge could have been designed so that there
would be no piers there at all, and I further assume that this means the
design may have had to be changed. This raises the question of cost.
We know that the highway trust fund is not exactly great. Is there
anybody here, either on the staff or as witnesses, who can tell us how
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much more expensive it would be if the supporting piers on the right
were eliminated ? Can you answer that ¢

Mr, BraTtnik. Mr. Prisk.

Mr. Prisk. Estimates have been made on recent construction for
situations like this and the cost of moving that side pier completely
out of the picture would run in the nature of 10 to 20 percent increase
in the cost of that span. In some shorter spans there was no——

Mr. CLeveLanp. Excuse me just 2 minute. You are making this un-
clear to me.

I'am not talking about the cost of taking those piers out; I am talk-
ing about the original cost of having designed that bridge so those
piers never would have been put in in the first place. It must have cost
something to put those piers in.

Mr. Prisg. This is the same thing I am talking about. I am sorry to
be unclear. If this bridge had been built without the side piers in it,
1t could have cost in the neighborhood of 10 to 20 percent more than
it did cost. Does that answer your question ?

Mr. Crevevano. Thank you.

Mr. McCartaY. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Bratnig, May I make one comment, then I will recognize the
gentleman from New York. Of course, there is limitation as to how
long a.span canbe?

Mr. Prisk. Yes.

Mr. BraTnts. There is a point of no return, at which point you
have to have supporting piers as you have here.

Even at that, would not a guardrail or some other protective device
around the piers be very helpful, rather than having a head-on impact
into a square or circular concrete structure? Would a guardrail be of
any protection in this case?

Mr. Prisk. It would be my judgment that a guardrail for the side
piersis desirable in this situation.

Mr. Brarnik. One last comment about “what is wrong with this
picture,” the title given to this picture by the gentleman from F lorida,
Mr. Cramer, is that after your attention is called to these obstructions,
these hazards, you really do not have to be an engineer or specialist
in safety. An average citizen or an average motorist, when his atten-
tion is called to it, can find these things out for himself. The question
is, How did this escape the attention of so many people in the highway
department who are daily concentrating their efforts to all aspects

f the highway program, which include safety and design features?
It would not be lack of attention; is it lack of coordination ?
Mr. Prisg. I think, as I attempted to suggest earlier with respect
o the lighting, the separate concerns of bridge engineers against the
oadway design engineers, traffic engineers, and others probably have
ot been sufficiently coordinated. On the other hand, the relative
1azards they present are an area in which we do not have very much
information.

You should not overlook the fact that little research is available
today to quantify the relative hazards. This is why it appears to the
ayman and to the engineer, too, as an apparent hazard. But we cannot
attach a specific quantitative value to any one or more of these five or
six items that have been identified in the picture. This, again, is.
another reason why things get overlooked. .
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Mr. Brarnig. The gentleman from New York, Mr. McCarthy.

Mr. McCarrry. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

This looks familiar. Is that Staten Island?

Mr. Lingo. Yes; this is the Staten Island Expressway.

Mr. McCartrY. Do you have information on fatal accidents at thi
location?

Mr. Lingo. Well, it is hard for me to get. In New York City, a bi
city, we do not even bother to put these accidents in the paper becaus
there is so much going on, and nobody ever hears about these thing
People die and they do not even bother to print this in the paper. Th’
particular picture is really a shame because these hazards are n
necessary. It does not cost any more money to eliminate these. It woul
cost less money if some of these hazards had been eliminated at th
start. You already have one guardrail protecting the overhead sign
That guardrail could have been put in front of the bridge abutmen

Mr. McCarrry. On the sign, I would like to ask Mr. Prisk, wha
would you estimate the cost of those sign supports?

Mr. Prisk. This type of sign, “Bradley Avenue exit one-fourtl
mile,” mounted on a mast arm, and in that type of location, I woul
suggest that is in the range of $6,000 to $8,000.

Mr. McCarray. $6,000 to $8,000. Just before I left private industr
to come down here to Congress, the company I was with and othe
companies were beginning to utilize certain concepts made by a famou
Ttalian engineer—the name escapes me at the moment. Some of the
vast, new, very interesting buildings have been erected with concret
without supporting structures. Vast expansions of heavy cement struc
ture without supporting pillars, so that it is conceivable—I mean it i
feasible to construct that bridge without the median pillars, too.

Now, I am just wondering 1f any of these people have been usin
the latest modern technology in bullding bridges without pillars. D
you know of any?

Mr. Prisk. I would have to say, sir, that I am not a structural en
gineer. To the best of my knowledge, the bridge engineers in the Stat
highway departments are using advanced concepts of design an
materials. They certainly spend a great deal of time in discussion o
improvements of desi%n.

On the extent to which this principle that you mentioned has be:-
recognized, I am quite unable to comment.

Mr. McCarraY. Just for the record, Mr. D’Amico gave me th
name, the gentleman I alluded to is Mr. Nervi, whose concepts hav
been utilized. I believe Dulles Airport is one where they have thi
vast expanse of heavy concrete without supporting pillars.

Mr. Prisk. Yes, sir. I think you must recognize, however, that ther
are vehicle loads to be accommodated on that structure over a conside
able span, and just what is going to hold that up, I do not know. Yo
do not have any vehicle on top of the roof at Dulles Airport.

Mr. McCarTayY. No, but you have a very wide expansive area, plu
the weight of the material itself, plus the normal stress. I am not
structural engineer, either, but I think that the idea has been shos
that you can erect a structure without supporting members. My reco
lection of it is that these can be made very strong with added reinforc
ing steel. I am sure we would encounter some difficulties in view o
the load of trucks and cars and so forth, but it seems to me it is wort



29

exploring the idea of erecting these without supporting pillars. You
know of nobody who is at least experimenting with it?

Mr. Prisk. That is correct. But I again must qualify that reply by
saying that I am not a structural engineer. I do not work actively on
problems of the supporting of structures. As far as their function and
their general configurations are concerned and their effect on traffic,
this has been the subject of some study on my part.

As to what it would take to hold up a structure of this sort, T am not
qualified. I might suggest that the committee may want to get a quali-
fied bridge engineer to talk about this matter of center piers if you
wish to discuss that.

Mr. McCarray. One final point. There is money available for re-
search on new concepts of highway safety ; is that not correct ?

Mr. Prisk. Yes, sir.

Mr. McCartry. Under whose direction is this research conducted ?

Mr. Prisk. There are funds available through the Federal-aid high-
way program for research such as you suggest.

Mr. McCartay. By the States?

1 Mr. Prisk. By the States or by qualified investigators in the private
omain.

Mr. McCarraY. So that the money is available. It just occurs to me
that this would be an area worthy of research anyway. We have new
concepts. Could they be utilized ? When you think of how many persons
have been killed by hitting those median pillars or the side pillars—
and this is a major area where people have been killed—I would think
this would be at least worth exploring.

Mr. Brarnig. Could we get more information on that, Mr. Prisk?
We would be interested in having more information on what is being
done by way of research and what can be done.

I do not mean to interrupt the gentleman, but time is running out.
I believe we have a question from Mr. McDonald, from Michigan.

Mr. McDonarp, Mr. Prisk, when a highway is designed, I assume
that we have engineers to design the concrete roadway portion and
bridge engineers to design our bridges and lighting engineers and
51%1 engineers, too. .

o we have any such people as safety engineers, for instance, to
coordinate the efforts of all these other people and keeping in mind
at all times the safety of the driver on the highway ?

Mr. Prise. Work that is done to bring together the interest of these
several groups usually takes the form of a review team, which actually
is composed of members of these groups that get together and discuss
the overriding and interlocking requirements of each of their own
responsibilities related to the final highway improvement.

Mr. McDonarp. Mr. Prisk, do you think it would be a good idea.
to have an overall safety engineer on these projects to look at the
highway only from the aspect of safety for the driver, and then to
coordinate or help coordinate the activities of the other people in-
volved in design ?

Mr. Prisk. 1\%? McDonald, I would like to agree with you that that
function be performed. As to whether or not it would be performed
through a person who perhaps serves as the assistant to the chief
engineer or something of this sort, I do not know as I would care to
comment. I think the function should be performed.
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Mr. McDowarp. From what T have seen so far, from what we have
seen before in our session, it would seem to me that this could be a
whole field of its own, just safety engineering related to protecting -
the driver. I think that this one person should have authority in the
final determination of how the highway is to be designed and con-
structed.

Mr. Prisg. I fully agree with your concept.

Mr. McDoxarp. Thank you.

Mr. BraTNik. Mr. Clausen. :

Mr. Crausen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Certainly I believe Mr.
McDonald has demonstrated why I believe he will be a valuable addi-
tion to our committee. I think that he has touched on something that
may well be a recommendation coming out of these hearings. Cer-
tainly some of the State engineering establishments, if I can use that
term, may be just a part of the total operation within the State and
thus may be somewhat inhibited. I would think this committee might
take a good look at making a recommendation along the lines Mr.
McDonald made, and I want to compliment him for it.

If T could ask the expert witness, the sign “Bradley Avenue,” as it
is located is suspended from the post. Is it feasible to place that par-
ticular sign on the bridge itself; and if you cannot, why not?

Mr. Prisk. This sign is of the type and of the dimension that I
would believe it feasible to place it on the structure. There have been
some unfavorable experiences with the use of signs on structures where _
there is vandalism or breaking of the luminaries that light the sign
and things of this sort. And in this case, fences have had to be erected
to prevent people, youngsters particularly, from getting at the sign.
But in most circumstances with a sign of those proportions, it would
be entirely practicable to mount it on the structure.

Mr. CrauseN. I can fully realize that they have to design a size of
the sign keeping in mind the distance between the sign location and
the actual turnoff point; but I would imagine that could be engineered
in such a way so as to take care of the point of concern. Would you
agree with this?

Mr. Prisg. Yes, sir. If this had to state “Exit 15 mile” instead of
“14”, that is not critical.

Mr. CrauseN. Yes, sir. Now, the final question, the red dot to the far
right, is that a transformer ?

Mr. Prisk. Perhaps Mr. Linko would have better information than
T on that; but I have seen these types of installations on highways, on
Interstate highways, unfortunately, and this is a control box for the
lighting circuit.

Mr. Crausen. Well, again, would there be any reason why, for
instance, that that particular control box could not have been placed
on the bridge to serve the signs located on the bridge ?

Mr. Prisk. The box probably controls the entire lighting on the
highway, perhaps as much as a half mile either side of the box, up
and down the highway.

It would seem to me that the most reasonable thing to do would be to
move that box up the slope, or it could be put behind, possibly
closer to the structure, on the far side so that it would be downstream
from the structure and thereby enjoy the protection that is afforded
by those side piers, as long as they stay in there. These are some pos-
sible solutions.
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Mr. Brar§ig. Time is running out on us. Mr. Linko, would you
proceed with your presentation ?

Mr. Linko. Yes. I better get going.

Here you see two concrete stanchions that must be 214 feet in di-
ameter and about 2 or 8 feet high, capable of wiping out any car.
There is no good reason for the sign to be at this llc))cation. They put
in a second hazard close to where one already exists—the roadsides are
saturated with this type.

As you see, it says “one-half mile.” A little further you see a natural
hazard, a bridge abutment and embankment. I feel the better place to
put this would be at the bridge. I cannot understand why they put it in
here. If anyone hits that, he is finished. :

Powell Ave 3
ﬂethpage

Bethpage Park
EXIT V2 wiee

Here is another one, right in the shoulder.
(Slide.)
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Here is another. All they have to do is back this up to the point in
the background there where you see the red marks, and this sign
would be behind the guardrail or bridge rail. In that way this hazard
would be eliminated, and it would give the guy a chance if he ran off
the road in this area. Also, you can see here that the guardrail is too
short.

This sign could be put at the bridge abutment. Also, at the bridge
abutment you see a guardrail. Notice that guardrail turned in toward
the shoulder area.

Mr. Brarnik. I did not hear that last part. That guardrail is where?

1t
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Mr. Lingo. Actually the motorist has about 20 feet off the road to
_ the right. Anybody riding along on this highway could actually run
around that guardrail that is supposed to be protecting him, and smash
into the bridge abutment.

The purpose of the guardrail here is to protect cars from the bridge,
and it 1s not even doing that. This is what I noticed all over the high-
ways, extra hazards, which have got nothing to do with extra money
at all. Actually, it costs more money to do it wrong.

You can see, this sign could have been attached to the bridge. Again
1t is unprotected.

1 EXIT 1/, MiL

Here is a half mile sign. Nobody is going to notice the difference if
it is changed 40 to 50 feet. We could have completely done away with
this hazard by putting it behind the existing guardrail (arrow).
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Here also you could use a location where you have a hazard like
that bridge above.

The ideal position could be in an area where you have a hazard
already (arrow). Why create new hazards?

ington
Y2 mie
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Here is a sign on Route 17, in New York State, and it says: “State

Eolice next right.” You know that is not a critical sign. You could
ack it up where the dot is on your right (arrow) behind the rail and

clear the area.

Like I say, the important thing is to make this area off limits
and to make 1t hard for anyone to put signs here.

If they have to get through channels to get permission to put these
signs here, they might look around and they might see that there
is a guardrail here or a bridge abutment.

Here you can see you have an opportunity of putting that sign
where the red dot is on the wall (arrow). They put this concrete
stanchion in the gore which is the worst possible place. It would cost
less to do the job right.
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And here on the right you can see it would be very possible to
put this sign stanchion on top of the wall or behind the wall, and clear
this shoulder area.

I want you to notice that 50-mile-an-hour sign, because in the next
slide it will be down.

~tertoro Prwy
Ja~ Wyck Expwy
“er~edy Alrport

Granc Centea Pray,
: Long teiang

-

Mr. BraTnix. Is this the same sign ?

Mr. Lanko. This is before and after.

I took pictures in advance of about 150 places which later were
hit, because I knew the installations were wrong and dangerous. I
tried to bring this to the attention of officials but nobody would
listen.
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Here is the next installation on the same highway, about a half-
mile back, showing how we can do the job. The sign stanchion is on
top of the wall. The highway is not any wider, exactly the same
conditions.

Here is another location at which an accident occurred. I had some
data on it. Here also this sign stanchion could have been mounted
behind the wall. Also, the guard rail is too short. This was taken
prior to an accident. Because I felt this was bad, and that something
would happen.
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And you can see somebody smashed into this concrete base. Many
accidents have occurred here. Notice that the guard rail is gone—it
was hit and it went down. The guardrail has been damaged and re- -
moved at this particular location. It’s been like this for over 2 years
and nobody wants to take the responsibility for replacing it.

This is the same location. You see snow on the ground. There is still
no guardrail.




39

And somebody had a serious accident. I do not know what hap-
pened to this driver.

Mr. Brarnik. I am sorry to interrupt now. Was this picture related
to the previous picture in any way?

Mr. Linko. Yes; same location. This has been hit prior and the
guardrail was never replaced.

Mr. Brarnik. Is that the wall or a shadow at the right?

Mr. Linko. It is a wall, a stone wall. This stanchion could have
been put behind the wall, or on the stone wall like I showed before.
It happens to be a usable shoulder area, and this is the place where a
car most likely will run off the road. It is on the outside of the turn,
and it was raining. Failing to replace the guardrail caused the un-
necessary hazard to this person.

}l;;lhl ]23LATNIK. ‘What happened, do you recall, to the occupant of this
vehicle !

Mr. Lingo. I did get his license plate number and I called the place
where he works. They told me he did not work there any more, so I
really do not know what happened to him. .

Suppose you had been sitting where this driver was?
Mr. BLaTNIR. Same pose, same vehicle, front view ¢
Mr. Lingo. Yes.




This is what happened. I feel this is really unnecessary because this
polﬁ could have been out of the shoulder area and on top of the
wall.

This shows the terrific damage, unnecessary damage that is caused
on your highways because of making simple mistakes.

Mr. Cramer. It also indicates, does it not, that they made sure they
put a post in there that an automobile could not destroy. It might
destroy the automobile, but the automobile could not destroy it.

Mr. Lingo. That is right.

Mr. CramEer. To support a sign.

Mr. Lingo. Sometime they might put up money to back these things
up so it can be cleared from the shoulder. In this particular case, that
is just a little stretch, about 3 or 4 feet. Why are they permitted to
saturate the shoulders? If you have a shoulder area, these stanchions
are supposed to be 2 feet off the shoulder area.

Mr. W. May. As I recall the sequence, the first picture was taken in
1965, and then in February of 1966 somebody had wiped out the
guardrail, and the last accident happened about September of 1966?

Mr. Lingo. Yes. I have tried for 214 years; they never even bother
to replace them.

Here is another location. This is a shoulder area also. You can see
that this guardrail is not installed to let you slide by, which could
have been done. First let’s get things straight. This sign does not be-
long in the shoulder area. But in case there was no other place to put
it, it would be very easy to build it closer to the wall and phase it out
with the proper guardrail of about 100 feet or 150 feet and taper it
right into the wall. This guardrail is designed to lessen your impact
not to prevent it, but to do that it must be installed right.
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Here is another one. This one has been lucky. The guy did not hit it
at theend.
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Here you see one on the right. At this point I would like to suggest
that many of our roadside shoulders on the right could be cleared
completely. I feel that at no extra cost they could be put on the left
inside the center rail. One of the reasons I suggest this is because most
of these signs are trying to tell the two left lanes what to do. They are
telling the two left lanes to get over to the right because your exit is
coming. If we would put them in the center rail, it would completely
remove the hazard on the right shoulder. For the life of me, I do not
understand why they are saturating the right shoulder.

Rodman St
Van Wyck Expwy
N

Here is another sign. You can see this one has been hit and the rail
is down. If this was ﬁilt properly inside the center rail, it would still
be serving the same purpose and you would have a clear road to help
somebody who made a mistake, instead of wiping them out. They
would be able to get back on the road.
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Mr. CramEer. From these pictures, it looks as if the subject matter of
the sign involves action on the right lane and the sign is on the right.
. Would that argue against placing those same signs in the center as he
suggests? Any reason for having them on the right when the activity
involved, the turnoff, and so forth, is on the right ¢ .

Mr. Prisk. No, there are no fixed requirements. This perhaps is
catering to the traditional practice to place signs on the right of the
roadway. If that is a limited width median, however, you could have
difficulty accommodating that size base and concrete footing in the
median. The windload on a sign of that size is the principal determin-
ing factor and poles cannot always be put on top of ordinary masonry
walls. There has to be a substantial base to keep this size sign from
being blown down.

Mr. Cramer. How many miles an hour wind ?

Mr. Prisk. Ranging up to 100 miles an hour, depending upon the
sections of the country.

Mr. Cramer. That 1s all. .

Mr. Lingo. What I want to say at this point, I am really talking
about city highways because that is where I came from, and 95 percent
of the highways in my area have a very narrow median like this one
[indicating]. In fact, more of the sign could be over the highway if you
put it in the median than it would be if you have a full shoulder which
this is not. In many places you have a full shoulder. And the sign real-
ly belongs on the left, the way I see it—I could be wrong—because you
are trying to tell the drivers in the center lane and left lane to get over.

If you could remove the hazard completely, that is the point I am
trying to say. I am trying to remove the hazards for every place—I am
trying to figure a way, how can we get rid of that hazard? . .

That is why I give this particular suggestion. We have a narrow
median, the guardrail is already available to protect the sign. That is
my point there. To me it sounds correct.

Mr. Cramer. Why can we not have a sign of reasonable size being
placed on the light post, already a hazard in the center median?

Mr. Prisk. The light pole would have to be completely redesigned
to support a sign of that size, for reasons I indicated earlier. The wind-
load on the sign could not be taken by light standards of conventional

deillgn.
r. McCarraY. Could I ask one question?

Mr. BrarNik. Mr. McCarthy. ,

Mr. McCartHy. Does the New York State Department of Public
Works have a safety director?

Mr. Prisk. I think they have a traffic division. They have a design
division, of course, and a chief engineer who is very alert to safety
considerations. I am not aware that they have a safety director as such
within the department of public works.

Mr. McCarray. I think back to my industrial experience, we had
a safety supervisor or director whose job it was to just go around and
look at these hazards and he was responsible for seeing that they were
either guarded or removed. I would think that this is something that
we in our State department of public works should have, somebody
who will do what Mr. Linko has done, to go around and spot these
things and see that they are remedied.

Mr. Linko, did you bring this to the attention of the New York
State Department of Public Works?
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. Mr. Linko. Yes, I told everybody and anybody who wanted to
isten.

Mr. McCartuy. What did they say?

Mr. Linko. I told them over a year ago on some of this stuff; and
I look at the brandnew roads they are opening up, and they have the
same stuff.

Mr. Brarnik. The same thing on new highways now being opened

up that you told them about over a year ago, is that right?
I look at the brand new roads they are opening up, and they have the
have the roadside saturated with these big concrete stanchions, and
they have guard rails and bridge abutments close by where they could
have been 1nstalled.

Mr. McCarraY. And they did not take any cognizance of your point-
ing this out, they did not do.anything about it ?

Mr. Lingo. 1 do not see any evidence so far. They are still putting
in these big concrete stanchions. And I don’t know why. There is no
sense to it.

Mr. CraMER. Mr. Prisk, may I ask one question ?

‘As I understand Dr. Haddon’s memorandum of February 16, 1967,
which I just referred to a minute ago and which was issued pursuant
to the Highway Safety Act of 1966, the draft standards set out for
highway safety that I mentioned, geometric design on rural highways
and arterial highways in urban areas, do not rea%ly deal with the sub-
ject of off-the-highway safety features, do they ? Off -the-highway prob-
%ems ghat we have been referring to, obstructions near the traveled

anes?

Mr. Prisk. Problems such as Mr. Linko has discussed here are dealt
with only to a limited extent.

Mr. Cranmer. And as a matter of fact, in November of 1966, the
executive committee of the American Association of Highway Officials
adopted the report of its traffic safety committee on “Highway Design
and Operational Practices Related to Highway Safety,” printed in
document form in February 1967, which deals with this very subject
matter, did it not?

Mr. Prisk. Precisely.

Mr. Craser. And yet Dr. Haddon, as head of the new National
Highway Safety Bureau, has not seen fit to even adopt these or similar
standards relating to the very problems we are discussing, is that not
correct ?

Mr. Prisk. If I have my dates correct, Dr. Haddon’s February issu-
ance that you mention is in_the form of a preliminary standard. The
final standard is not yet out, and I am informed that it is several weeks
away from being out, perhaps even longer than that.

Mr. CramEr. As of the moment, there is no basic, even minimal
standard relating to off-the-highway safety features or hazards which
we have been reviewing here this morning, other than the printed
AASHO publication which has not been accepted or adopted by Dr.
Haddon?

Mr. Prisg. Not by Dr. Haddon, but by the Bureau of Public Roads.
The Bureau of Public Roads has accepted that publication and it does
control the highway construction. From that standpoint, it has been
recognized.
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Mr. Cramer. Dr. Haddon is in charge of safety, and yet his agency
has not yet adopted it, is that correct ?

; Mr. Prisk. Dr. Haddon, with all due respect to him, is not in charge
f the road program. The design and construction of highways is out-
side of his jurisdiction, unless I am mistaken.

Mr. Cramer. Well, he has jurisdiction under the Highway Safety
Act, as I understand it, of 1966, does he not ?

Mr. Prisk. Not of the Federal-aid highway program.

Mr. Cramer. He has authority under section 402—I have the act
before me—Public Law 89-564, the new section 402, title 23, United
States Code, says that the Secretary shall promulgate “uniform stand-
ards relating to highway design concerning highway safety.” Has this
authority to establish standards been delegated to Mr. Bridwell and
Dr. Haddon?

Mr. Prisk. I think you will find a statement of record, sir, made by
the Secretary of Transportation, to the effect that the implementation
oRf tlée; safety standards is the responsibility of the Bureau of Public

oads.

Mr. CraMer. I understand that. You are talking about implementa-
tion. You cannot implement what you do not have in existence?

Mr. Prisk. No, sir.

Mr. Cramer. You are talking about implementing the standards
after they have been promulgated. They have not been promulgated
yet as it relates to these problems.

Mr. Prisk. That is correct, aside from——

Mr. Cramer. Therefore, so far as Dr. Haddon is concerned, so far as
the safety agency is concerned, so far as conforming to the Highway
Safety Act of 1966 is concerned, in which Congress instructed the
Secretary of Commerce to establish highway design standards relating
to safety, and despite the fact there are in existence proposed highway
safety standards relating to these very problems of off-the-highway
safety features, there have been no standards adopted to date by the
Secretary or by Dr. Haddon and his agency, is that not correct?

Mr. Prisk. I do not agree with you fully. As an example, I take
exception in one area that I am quite familiar with, and that is in
Interstate signing. The signing standards for the Interstate System are
the product of joint work between the State highway departments and
the Bureau of Public Roads. These have been approved officially by
the previous Federal Highway Administrator for use on the Federal-
aid Interstate System. These are the standards in effect today. And
until they are superseded by something that Dr. Haddon issues, these
;‘emiin as the standards. They have a good many safety implications
i them.

Mr. Cramer. But they do not deal comprehensively with the subject
matter we are now discussing, off-highway obstructions as they relate
to safety hazards?

Mr. Prisk. They do not deal fully with it, that is correct. Highway
safety is a very broad field.

Mr. CraMER. Secondly, therc is already in the law, is there not,
substantial provision for highway safety research, so that I do not
think we should try to give the implication that there are not tools with
which to do the job, No. 1—114 percent of all Federal highway ap-
portionments are available to the States for research. And they must
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mandatorily use this 114 percent for research, which would include
safety research, would it not?

Mr. Prisg. Yes. ,

Mr. CraMERr. Secondly, under the present law an additional one-
half of 1 percent of State allocations for the ABC system could be
used on a discretionary basis for research, is that right?

Mr. Prisk. That is correct.

Mr. CramEr. That would also include safety research, would it not ?

Mr. Prisk. It could.

Mr. CramEr. So there is available a mandatory 114 percent, a dis-
cretionary one-half of 1 percent of highway allocations, which to-
day would mean approximately $71 million, three-fourths of which
must be spent for research, one-fourth of which is discretionary, and
any reasonable portion thereof could be spent for safety research,
could it not?

Mr. Prisk. At the State’s election:

Mr. Cramer. This is without recourse, three-fourths mandatory,
one-fourth discretionary, and this can be without State matching.

Mr. Prisk. And a good bit of it is being spent for safety research.

Mr. CramEer. And that is available, and 1t does not even require State
matching. It can be 100 percent Federal funds for research, right?

Mr. Prisk. No; not necessarily. Most of it is matched.

Mr. CramEr. The law permits it to be without matching.

Mr. Prisk. Permits it, that is right. It is not the practice.

Mr. Cramer. And in addition to that, the Secretary himself under
present law has authority for research.

Mr. Prisg. With other funds, yes.

Mr. Crader. And he can spend up to what, 334 percent of authorized
Federal-aid highway funds for administration, including research?

Mr. Prisk. That is the legal limit. :

Mr. CraMEr. Now, in addition to that, under the Highway Safety
Act of 1966, the Congress specifically required the establishment of
standards regulating design standards; that is another tool available,
isitnot?

Mr. Prisk. Yes,sir.

Mr. Cranmer. In addition to that in the Highway Safety Act there
was written in a provision with regard to research concerning safety.
Section 403. Is that not correct ?

Mr. Prisk. Yes. This is basically an enlargement or reinforcement
of existing authority. ‘

Mr. Cramer. And Congress authorized appropriations under the
general safety provisions of section 402 of some $67 million for fiscal
1967, $100 million for 1968, $100 million for 1969. In addition to that,
for research itself under that act, section 408, there was authorized to
be appropriated the additional sums of $10 million for 1967, $20 mil-
lion for 1968, $25 million for 1969, is that not correct?

Mzr. Prisk. I believe those are the correct figures; yes, sir.

Mr. Cramer. So I think the record should show that there are a lot
of tools available to prevent this very thing from happening, at least
in the future, and there have been tools available for many years in the
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past under other acts enacted prior to the Baldwin Amendment of
1965 and the Highway Safety Act of 1966, I am advised by counsel
son our side that they go back some 20 years. The statutes authorizing
research that I mentioned just a few moments ago. I ask that a sum-
mary of highway research provisions be inserted at this point in the
record.

Mr. Brarnig. Without objection, so ordered.

Federal funds for highway research and planning (including highway safety
research) are available under four provisions of law.

1. Under section 307(c) (2) of title 23, United States Code, one and one-half
percent of all Federal-aid highway apportionments are available only for re-
search, investigations, studies, ete.

On the basis of the 1968 apportionment of $4.4 billion, this would make about
$66 million available annually.

2. Under section 307(c) (8), one-half of 1 percent of funds apportioned for
the ABC system are available for research, etc.,, upon the request of a State.
On the basis of the 1968 ABC apportionment of $1 billion, this would make about
$5 million available annually.

8. Under section 307(a), the Secretary may use administrative funds for re-
search. Administrative funds are deducted from Federal-aid highway apportion-
ments in an amount not exceeding 334 percent of sums authorized to be
appropriated annually. For fiscal year 1967, $60 million (1% percent) was
deducted for administrative costs. For the same fiscal year, $11,073,000 of admin-
istrative funds was budgeted for research.

4. Section 105 of the Highway Safety Act of 1966 authorizes appropriation of
$10 million for fiscal year 1967, $20 million for 1968 and $25 million for 1969,
for highway safety research and development.

Mr. W, May. Mr. Linko, proceed.
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Mr. Linxo. We should provide a safe installation so that if there is
an accident the car can slide by on both sides—only one side is protected
here. As you see here, we are saturating the right shoulders, and the
rail has been hit.

Mr. Brarnmx. What was that?

Mr. Lingo. Let us say it looks like this to begin with. If they install
more guardrails and move the sign back against the wall.
Mr. BoaTNik. Move the stanchion back against the wall ¢
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Mr. Linko. You could have phased the hazard out. They call for 75
feet of guardrail for a sign like that. It is only about 24 there. If they
‘would have put it back nearer the wall and installed the 75 feet of
guardrail right to the wall, somebody can slide right by. At 50 miles
an hour, that guard rail is not long enough to do the job.

Here is where they did a good job with the sign. They put the stan-
chion right up against the wall, about 15 inches wide, but then they put
this guardrail and put it out some 80 inches.

Mr. Brarni. In other words, you just cannot miss very easily?

Mr. Lingo. That is right. With a proper guardrail, you could slide
right by with no damage at all.

1 G Weshington Br
N hd
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Here are some signs showing you that we could take the signs off

the posts and put them up on the bridge itself.
e created the second hazard; it does not need to be there. It would

have been cheaper to put it up on the overpass.

Mr. Brarnig. Do you feef)that this rather elaborate and apparently
expensive superstructure cost is not necessary to hold this sign; is that
correct ?

Mr. Linko. Yes.

Mr. Brarnik. The sign could be put on the bridge as indicated in
the previous slide?

Clove Rd
wmy /2 s <=

SIS

Mr. Lingo. The distance is not too far. If you would keep the safety
factor in the back of your mind, it would be advantageous to put it
there, even if you have to make the sign a little bit bigger, and you
will be able to see it. I understand those bridges cost $15,000 to $30,000.
And here is a closeup of the base of the sign sugport. Again, see how
short this guardrail 1s—this is a high-speed road.

-
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Mr. Brarnik. Cost how much?

Mr. Linko. $15,000 to $30,000.

Mr. Brarnik. Would that be an approximate rough estimate of the
cost of this structure, Mr. Prisk ?

Mr. Prisk. Probaf)ly closer to the low end of that range, as close to
$15,000 to $20,000.

Mr. Brarnix. $15,000 to $20,0007

Mr. Prisk. Yes.

Mr. Brarnig. Mr. Cramer.

Mr. Cramer. Do you have a requirement relating to the distance be-
tween an interchange and an interchange notice sign ?

Mr. Prisk. Yes, there is a requirement for a warning such as you see
her;, a half mile. This is approximately a half mile, but not to the near-
est foot.

Mr. Cramer. Do your regulations prevent it from being located on
the bridge because of the distance requirement ?

Mr. Prisk. No. _

Mr. Cramer. If you have it on the bridge, can it be just an approxi-
mation, such as “exit one-third of a mile,” or whatever it is? You do
not have to have exactly 1 mile, half mile, and so forth, do you?

Mr. Prisk. For the benefit of the motorist, we give attention to driver
reactions and the limits of human behavior and performance. We try
to give major interchanges a 2-mile notice, a 1-mile notice, and a third
advance notice sign about a half or quarter of a mile ahead. So there
is no reason for distance considerations that that this sign could not be
on the bridge.

Mr. Cramer. Could this sign be on the bridge under your present
regulations?

Mr. Prisk. Yes.

Mr. Cramer. I understand maybe some highway departments con-
sider bridges esthetically beautiful, and therefore should not be marred
with signs; is that true?

Mr. Prisk. That is true. And probably is real also, besides being
true. It is an attitude that the bridge engineer reflects also in such de-
tails as that offset you see in the right abutment [indicating]. The wall
is brought out and set back.

This is not entirely a structural consideration. You find much inter-
est in the esthetics for bridges, and I expect that those in charge of the
esthetics of a bridge would not welcome a sign on the bridge.

Mr. Cramer. Then we are talking about beautification. We are sacri-
ficing safety for beauty, then. Do you think that is justified ?

Mr. Prisk. I place safety ahead of beauty.

Mr. Cramer. I have been doing it fora long time.

Mr. CrausEN. Mr. Prisk, T would like to develop this point just a
little bit. Could you answer whether or not any of the States, to your
knowledge, have someone in a position of a safety engineer overseeing
all the plans and specifications prior to being submitted for bid and
the responsibility to review and approve them as they relate to safety
specifically ?

Mr. Prisk. I can positively state that all the highway departments
do not have such a person, and I think that to the best of my knowledge
there is no highway department that has a safety engineer by that
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title and by that title alone, who has the type of function that yo
mention.

There are highway departments that have persons identified a.
traffic and safety engineers or planning and safety engineers, possibly
But this straight title of a clear safety function, a single-minde
function, looking toward safety of the highway is not a thing that
know has been identified in the highway departments up to this time

Mr. Crausen. Do they have anyone that 1s specifically assigned th
responsibility of approving these projects with the consideratio
given tothe safety factor involved—anyone?

Mr. Prisg. Yes, when you come right down to it, the chief engi
neer or the chief administrative official, of course, is responsible fo
the approval; but these reviews of project plans go through a serie
of approvals. They are passed to the traffic engineer for review o
the level of service that the project will provide in terms of traffi
capacity. ; )

Mr. Crausen. Why has this not been done, if there is someone wh
is supposed to be looking after it ?

Mr. Prise. I daresay that some of these reviews that have bee
done in tandem have come up to the top and rejection of traffic an
safety considerations has sometimes occurred.

Mr. Crausen. Do you, in your opinion, feel that the States shoul
have someone who oversees these project recommendations with th
safety consideration primarily in mind ¢

Mr. Prisg. Yes; and we have suggested the establishment of sur
veillance teams on existing highways to learn something about th
operation of these highways, so that this function that you mentio
for new projects could be performed.

Mr. Crausew. Is the Bureau of Public Roads—now, they shoul
have possibly someone in their divisions overseeing the State pro
gram on safety—

Mr. Prisk. I do not know if I quite have your question. Would yo
mind saying that again ?

Mr. Crausen. Have someone in the Bureau division offices revie
the project recommendations that are coming from the State fro
a safety standpoint because after all, where we have the Federal-ai
highway program as well as the Interstate highway program, w
do have an interest, and it would seem to be logical that the Bureau o
Public Roads would have someone overseeing this. As you know, som
of the people in the various States and their departments becom
victims of bureaucracy and thereby are inhibited in making th
recommendations that we think would add to highway safety.

Mr. Prisk. The design engineer has that responsibility in our fiel
organization, to examine plans for safety and capacity. So we reall
do have a person in the organization now who is charged with tha
consideration.

Mr. Crausen. But do they have in mind principally the safef
measures?

q Mr. Prisk. It would be pretty hard to get them to admit that the

o not.

Mr. CrauseN. From these pictures, would you not say somebod
should be looking at it ¢

Mr. Prisk. I would say so.
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Mr. Crausex. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think that answers my

uestion.
. Mr. BrarNik. The Chair does not mean to interrupt. We are going
m much detail. The questions are very pertinent. I thought we would
continue in an orderly presentation of the record to show the different
types of problems that have come up in spite of the laws on the books
ow, and in spite of the directions by the Bureau of Public Roads, and
more recently by the new Department of Transportation. v

Mr. Crausen. I agree. The only thing that occurred here was that
it came to my mind, and I felt it might be pertinent to include it in

he record at this point.

Mr. BraTnik. Both witnesses will continue tomorrow. Before we
adjourn, Mr. May.

Mr. W. May. May I make a statement, Mr. Chairman, to place this
testimony that we have heard this morning in proper perspective. I
might say here that the type of hazards Mr. Linko has been discussing
is not limited to New York. As the hearings progress we shall see such
hazards are commonplace and widespread, and they exist at a critical
level in all sections of the Nation. Thank you.

Mr. Brarnik. The Chair would like, before concluding today’s
session, to comment upon the appearance before our subcommittee of
Mr. Linko, and the excellent cooperation and assistance he has given
to the committee staff.

It is a real pleasure to all of us on the committee to recognize the
work and results accomplished by a private citizen who obviously is
earnest and sincere and certainly persevering, and working alone with

o organization to finance him or to encourage him and continuing
because of his conscience and his belief.

Mr. Linko has compiled a report that would do credit to the most
qualified traffic engineers. Indeed, he has brought to the subject matter
before the committee a layman’s-eye view that might well be given
ullzient attention by our highway design, traffic, and safety engineers
alike.

Mr. Linko’s alertness, concern, and unselfish dedication deserve the
ratitude of all his fellow citizens, and certainly the members of this
ubcommittee. Mr. Linko, we thank you.

Mr. Linko and Mr. Prisk, you will both be available here tomorrow
worning? The hearings for today are adjourned until 10 o’clock
omorrow morning.

(Whereupon, at 12 :30 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, to reconvene
t 10 a.m.,on Wednesday, May 24, 1967.)
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House oF REPRESENTATIVES, SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE
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The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:13 a.m., in room
167, Rayburn Building, Hon. John A. Blatnik presiding. ‘

Present: Messrs. Blatnik (subcommittee chairman), Johnson, Mec-
Carthy, Howard, Cramer, Cleveland, McEwen, Duncan, Schadeberg,
Zion,and Denney.

Staff present: Same as previous day and Sherman S. Willse.

Mr. Brarnig. The Special Subcommittee on the Federal-Aid High-
way Program of the House Public Works Committee will please come
to order. We are resuming our public hearings in matters pertaining
to efficiency and safety on Federal aid highways.

Before we get into our business, I have a brief announcement. We
have visiting today another group of students from the Broome Jun-
ior High School, Rockville, Md. Mr. Charles Coblentz is the instructor
with the group.

We had a fine delegation yesterday morning. We welcome you and
we hope you will find the hearings informative and interesting. It is
in the tedious and laborious sessions of subcommittees and full com-
mittees that the major work of the legislative branch of your Govern-
ment, your Congress, is accomplished. We hope you will find this in-
teresting and informative and we commend you for your interest in
coming here. We welcome you.

Back to the hearings. We continue this morning, with the testimony
of Mr. Joseph Linko, of New York City.

To review, for those who may not have been with us yesterday when
we opened the hearings, Mr. Linko is a private citizen. He is a layman
vho became concerned at what he saw alongside highways while trav-
eling around the environs of his native city. Without any encourage-
ment or backing of any kind, and at considerable personal sacrifice
and effort, he began cataloging what he considered to be examples of
deficiencies in the design and construction of our highways, particu-
larly from the safety standpoint. Over a period of 4 years, Mr. Linko
put together an impressive display of documented photographs, part
of which we witnessed at yesterday’s proceedings.
~ As we resume today, I want to make one point very clear. As
1s our custom, this subcommittee scheduled public hearings only after

(55)
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an exhaustive in-depth investigation of the subject matter had been
conducted by our staff. I believe I am correct, Mr. May, this took place
during most of the last year, about a good year in duration of time.
Is that correct ?

Mr. W. May. Yes; at least, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Brarnik. Now, this investigation has disclosed that the matters
testified to by Mr. Linko are by no means confined to the Greater
New York area to which his testimony relates.

On the contrary, during the course of our hearings it will be shown
through other witnesses including members of our staff, that the
deficiencies are nationwide in scope. They were discovered in all nine
regions administered by the Bureau of Public Roads, each of which
was visited by representatives of our staff in the course of the
investigation. :

I feel compelled to make this point at the outset of today’s testi-
mony lest anyone get the erroneous impression that the serious matters
we are now considering are in any sense confined to one locality or
region; in short, that they were sort of handpicked, that this was a
l%aded sample of what is on the highway system, because this is not
the case.

Our second witness sworn yesterday was Mr. Charles W. Prisk.
Mr. Prisk is Deputy Director of the Office of Traffic Operations,
Bureau of Public Roads, U.S. Department of Transportation. He is
an engineer by background. His qualifications in the highway field
are impressive, particularly in the area of highway safety.

As a further example of the splendid cooperation extended to this
subcommittee in the past, the Bureau of Public Roads has made Mr.
Prisk available to us for consultation and technical assistance during
this investigation. His knowledge of the subject and his enthusiasm
for improved safety conditions on our highways have proved invalu-
able to us and we greatly appreciate your cooperation, Mr. Prisk. We
will now continue with the testimony of Mr. Linko.

Mr. W. May. Mr. Linko, once again would you relate to the sub-
committee how you began your interest in highway design and con-
struction ? What then took place?

FURTHER TESTIMONY BY JOSEPH LINKO, NEW YORK, N.Y.

Mr. Linko. Yes. On a certain section of the State highway I travel
every day I noticed we had all types of road obstructions along the
right shoulder area, and these obstructions were chopped up by cars
and they were left and no one seemed to think it was important to
remove them. After bringing it to the attention of the highway officials
and finding they did nothing I decided to take a few pictures, and
I photographed these locations. But then I-started to notice there were
more.

Mr. W. May. Were you a photographer?

Mr. Lingo. No; I just bought a camera, because they did not listen
to me, and I took these pictures. So as I went along, the more pictures
I took, the more I found and there was no end to it—because the
n}llore 1 found, the more they built and I could not keep up with
them.
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Up to this very day on the brand new Interstate highway they just
recently opened up, they had the same conditions, even though I
-rought this to the attention of the State officials and I showed some of
his material to the Bureau of Public Roads, to the Office of Highway
Safety. And I saw the memorandums that they sent out regarding this,
ut no one seemed to pay attention, even though they were sent out.
Mr. W. May. Do you recall when you first made your presentation

o the Bureau of Public Roads representative?

Mr.Lingo. Yes.

Mr. W. May. Do you remember what month it was?

Mr. Linko. Noj; I do not remember that. It was during the AASHO

1eeting.

Mr. W. May. October 1965 ?

Mr. Lingo. Yes.

Mr. W. May. After that, you saw some of the directives that were
‘ssued from the Bureau of Public Roads in Washington out to the
States?

Mr. Linko. Yes. I pointed out the unnecessary hazards in the gore
areas. I noticed that in the manual they were recommending to 1;l)ut
them there. Then I also read some IM reports and these said that they
should not be installed there in massive concrete foundations. But

ur State has ignored that and they are still building them today.

Mr. W. May. You are concerned because you saw these directives
being issued from Washington in late 1965 and during 1966? And yet
recently, in the past week or so, you still see them being built on the
highway ; is that correct?

Mr. Lingo. That is correct, on the brand new highways.

Mr. W. Mav. I think now we might continue with your slides.

Mr. Buarnix. Before we get into the presentation of slides, we wel-

ome the additional students from Broome Junior High School.

Before we turn all the lights out, we also have another distinguished
-uest, a Member of Parliament from the United Kingdom, from

ondon, Mr. Dayell. Mr. Dayell has traveled in a good many parts
f the world. He has been in the United States on previous occasions,
nd has just come down from Expo 67 in Montreal, Canada. Mr.

‘ayell is 2 member of the Committee on Technology in his legislative

-ody—and we welcome him.

Mr. Dayere. Thank you very much.

Mpr. Barnig. Mr. May, will you proceed with your presentation ¢

Mr. ScaapeBerg. Mr. Chairman, T wonder, before we start, if 1

ight ask a question?

Mr. Linko was talking about obstructions on the right shoulder.

-as any study been made as to whether the obstructions on the right

houlder are mvolved in more difficulty, causing more danger to the
river, than obstructions in the median strip, or on the left shoulder?

Mr. Brarnix. Mr. Prisk, with your many years of experience, what
vould be your response to that question?

Mr. Prisk. I think on the freeway type facility, Mr. Chairman, that
approximately the same number of vehicles run off either side of the
pavement. It is within a few percent of being even.

Mr. Brarnik. Would it be correct to further state, Mr. Prisk, that
ve perhaps have more latitude about doing something, moving ob-
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stacles on the right side of the roadbed, than we do on the left? Yo
have more limitations in what can be done on the left side?

Mr. Prisk. This is correct. Once the right-of-way is obtained, o
course, you do have outer limits that you work to. But because of slop
considerations, your constant dimensions are in the cross-section be
tween the shoulders of the roadway but the roadside itself is a varyin
width. So there is an opportunity to make adjustments in the roadsid
more so than in the median.

Mr. W. May. Another factor we might consider, Mr. Prisk, is that o
many of our highways, the wider, more usable shoulder is on you
right; is that correct?

Mr. Prisg. Thisis true. )

Mr. W. May. So many of our highways may have a 4-foot shoulde
on the left which is not too wide, particularly for breakdown, wherea
on the right there may be a 10-foot shoulder. What Mr. Linko is com
plaining about is many of these obstacles remain very close, within .
couple of feet of that usable 10-foot shoulder.

Mr. Linvgo. Yes.

Mr. W. Max. Whereas, in the city, when you had the small narro
medians, normally you had some type of median divider, so you alread
had your protection there. Mr. Linko was suggesting we put the sup
ports and signs in the median between the median barrier. Is that right
Mr. Linko?

Mr. Lingo. That is right. Even if there is not a median barrier, on
belongs there. They are going to put one in sooner or later, so wh
not put it there? Actually the sign does not have to overhang as muc
because there is no full shoulder there to begin with. It will be close
to the guy that has to see the sign and it will never be hit, because th
guardrail is there to protect the installation.

Mr. W. May. Yes, sir. Maybe we could now continue with your slid
presentation, Mr. Linko.

Mr. Linko. In these two slides you see that, as a general practice
they take a sign and put it 100 feet away from the bridge, 100-200 feet
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Victory Bivd
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I suggested to everybody that I could talk to, why not put the sign on
the overpass? Or take this concrete stanchion and put it where the
original hazard is already, which is the bridge abutment, and use one
guardrail to phase out two hazards at one time and you end up with
one hazard.

This is the right way to do it. You can save on the cost of the
supports. But in any case, if they could not do it this way, they could
put this sign right next to the bridge abutment and use one guardrail
to phase out the two hazards and wind up with one hazard.

i w»;_.w..,;w.;,r g
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Here you have two separate hazards. There is an Interstate high
way and you can see they are not even protecting the bridge abutment

Mr. W. May. Mr. Linko, referring to figure 1-055, if we look at th
small piece of guardrail, we can recall what the manual calls fo
Highway Research Bulletin 81, referring to guardrail. I think ther
is always the suggestion, unless you are going to anchor the guard
rail, maybe a minimum of 75 feet should be used to cause that guard
rail to properly perform. But throughout your presentation, I notic
we see time and time again short pieces of guardrail.

Mr. Lingo. That is right. That is 24 feet instead of 75 feet.

Mr. W. May. Mr. Prisk, what do you think of a 24-foot section o
guardrail on a location like that ?

Mr. Prisk. Unless the guardrail installations are 75 feet or more ’
length, you get bending of the rail and it is impossible to develop ten
sion to give it proper strength; these short sections are not useful a
a guardrail. ~

Mr. W. May. The hazard at the end of the guardrail, again, if i
were struck at an abrupt angle, it would not hold up? It would no
perform ?

Mr. Prisk. That is correct.

Mr. Lingo. Here also you can see where they installed two signs o
the top of an existing walking overpass. That shows the job can b
done. And right behind, on the left, you can see they built a sig
bridge for a sign.

Mr. Brar~i. Mr. Linko, excuse me. Just so you can identify for th
committee, you say to the left, you are talking about the structure o
the other side of the bridge, the two red dots?

Mr. Linko. Yes. That is a sign bridge tohold up asign.

Mr. Brarnig. The whole structure is just to hold up two signs?

Mr. Linko. That is right.



61

Mr. Brarnik. On the right-hand side, they use the bridge structure ?

Mr. Linko. They use the walk bridge.

Mr. Brarnix. They have no structure separate for the sign; they
put the two signs on the bridge structure.

Mr. Livgo. That is correct. All over the highway you can see we
can use these existing overpasses.

It is less costly. The maintenance would be easier. You can slip this
off at the top. We know how to do the job.

We can even preengineer these things into the new highways, into
the walls. But it 1s very seldom done.

87-757 0—68——5
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To talk about esthetic values. Here is a bridge with a sign on it and
I feel this looks beautiful. I think the way it is written in the manual
is discouraging the engineers from using these bridges for signs.

Kcnu? int} Airport "'I? . -
Van ycs lxp'y
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Now, this is what you often see. Here they had a choice of putting
the sign on the overpass and they did not do it. Then they had the
second choice of putting it next to the bridge abutment and using
the same guardrail to phase out a hazard that was not protected to
}liegin d;vith and they failed to do that. They created two separate

azards.
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Mr. W. May. I notice that the concrete pedestal on the left sign sup-
port seems to jut out beyond the median guardrail.
Mr. Linko. Yes; they should go around for safety.
Mr. W. May. The short piece of guardrail for the support on the
right would be another hazard, and the bridge abutment is left un-
protected.
- Mr. Linko. All these are really unnecessary. It has nothing to do
l\fith money; it is just simple logic. There are no funds involved
ere.
Mr. W. May. Had we put the sign on the existing bridge structure,
we would have saved money? :
Mr. Linko. That is right. This is what you see all over the highway.

Loy T 2 )

Jerome Ave
gt Va wie

There is a bridge structure there, and here you see them installing
guardrail to phase out a bridge abutment that should not have been
there. This is a depressed highway and you do not need bridge abut-
ments on depressed highways. The walls should be smooth. They made
a mistake. They made bridge abutments. Now they are phasing it out.
As you see in this picture they phased the bridge abutment out, but
they are not interested in the concrete stanchion holding up the

sign.
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This points out you did not need the concrete stanchion. Here they
had no room in the shoulder to put it, so they used the wall.

Mr. W. May. Here is a point we might make now and later on in
your presentation. We make a mistake initially when we build in a
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bridge abutment, then we add a couple of sign supports to create
additional hazards. Now we are going back to correct the initial mis-
take of the initial abutment; we are going to put some guardrail in.
Then we should look to see how better we could place the guardrail.
The guardrail could have been drawn back here (fig. 1-063) and ended
up protecting the motorists from this concrete pedestal on the right
sign sxill)port.

Mr. Linko. That would have been the proper thing to do, but evi-
dently one job had nothing to do with the other. This is why I put this
program together. Nobody knows what the other guy is doing.

And here you can see another sign that could be put on top of .
an overpass, and that is not going to look bad. You will notice the
marks; I want everybody to concentrate on the marks, because they

Midtown Tun [
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show something. They show you unnecessary hazards along the road-
s1fdes. If this sign was put up on top of there, you could eliminate one
of these.

I am showing you a series of these things showing you this is not
just one or two. With many signs in my section, they made unneces-
sary hazards.

Here you see one that was hit because of that reason. Right there
was an overpass where the sign could have been and you could have
eliminated this sign support completely.
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Take a look at this small sign and massive concrete and everything.
The guardrail is not even protecting the concrete stanchion, because
you can run right behind it.

Mr. W. May. Mr. Prisk, could you give us an estimate of what
that supporting structure for that small sign might cost ?

Mr. Prisk. I would say $5,000 or $6,000.

Mr. W. May. So if we put that small sign on the existing overhead
bridge structure, we might have saved $5,000 or $6,000 and done
away with a couple of hazards? Is that your point, Mr. Linko ?

Mr. Linko. That is right. The guardrail is not even protecting the
concrete stanchion the way it is there. You can run right, into it.

Vlhitaéieni} Br
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Here also you can see this sign could be up on the bridge. Every-
where we look, we have failed to take into consideration these extra
hazards.

Here is a sign that was knocked down. It has been like that for 2
years. They had an exit sign that should not have been there. Once
knocked down, it should have been removed, but nobody wants to
take the responsibility of removing it. Now this is a killer.

Mzr. W. May. Is that the knocked down sign that we see to the right
of the picture?

Mr. Lingo. That is right, lying on the side. All it says is “exit.”
After 2 years, this concrete stanchion is still there to wipe out any-
body who malkes a little mistake, you see. And that is one of the things
I am pointing out. We are failing to maintain our highways or to
clear the unnecessary hazards.

Mr. W. May. Were you suggesting yesterday the Bureau and States
should run a crash program to go back and remove that type of
obstacle? Get that concrete out of there?

Mr. Linko. Not only that type, but every other unnecessary hazard.
Even that curve is a hazard. Most cars run that at high speeds. If you
clear that area and taper the curb, and if the car goes over it, he can
still go right or left. Once he hits the curb, his tire will blow out and
it can throw him into the stream of traffic and he can involve three
or four cars.

Mr. W. May. Is that a breakaway light pole?

Mr. Lixxo. Right. I have not got the picture, but the sign that was
originally on that big heavy concrete stanchion is on the light pole
now saying “exit,” showing we did not even need it to begin with.

Another thing I notice is the installation of guardrail which I feel
is wrong. They had the material to do the job, but they failed to install
it in a proper manner. Here you see a tapered curb and anyone that



jumps that curb and slides along the guardrail has to slide into the
abutment.

That guardrail could have been alined so that as you slide by, you
could pass that abutment. Just because they call it a “center barrier”
does not mean it has to be put in the center of that pole.

And here you see another picture of the same deficiency. Besides
that, I want you to notice all the dots on there. Every one of those dots
is a potential hazard somebody could snag onto there.

Mr. W. May. Mr. Prisk, is that a proper installation of guardrail ?
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Mr. Prisk. The guardrail properly should go through the under-
crossing structure and shield the center pier.

Mr. W. May. Yes. Notice when the guardrail comes to the light
standard up there, it breaks and we begin another piece on the other
side of the light standard. Is that proper?

Mr. Prisk. No. Again, on a center barrier, it is entirely practical and
certainly desirable, to erect the light standards inside the barrier, not
outside.

Mr. Linko. We failed to go around the pole and, besides that, we
have all the separate hazards. If the guardrail continued right through
there, you would have a sliding effect, but a guy hasn’t any chance but
to die at this particular point. .

This would be the proper way to do it, go around it so the guy can
slide right by.
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Here you see tire tracks of a marine, off on leave, going to Washing-
ton. He did not even touch the guardrail. He caught that corner like
I have been complaining about in the last few slides and was killed.
I feel he got killed for no reason at all. If that guardrail were installed
right, he would have slid by there. Many people are being killed on
these same locations, and we are doing nothing about it.

Mr. W. May. Excuse me. Was this in New York?

Mr. Linko. No, this was in Connecticut. Even though I was not in-
terested in Connecticut, when I read this in the paper, I wanted to see
if they had the same conditions we had. I went up and I took this pic-
ture and I gave it to the newspapers. I do not know if they wrote up
anything on it. I just notice now, a year later, they are starting to go
around these posts.

(At this point Mr. Johnson assumed the chair.)

Mr. Linko. Here you see a bridge abutment that has been hit.

Here is what happened to the car. It is all smashed up and two girls
died in there.
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And here you see a guardrail installed wrong on the right-hand side.
In the center barrier they had an excuse; they called it a center barrier
so let’s say the guy put it there. But here there is not any reason for
this guardrail at all. They only reason it is there is to protect the bridge
abutment. You can see it 1s guiding you right into the bridge abutment.

If you look close, you can see a scratch all along there, where a
bumper hit this. They repaired it and put it right in the same place.
This is wrong.
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Mr. W. May. Again you make the point, if we made a mistake in the
first instance and there is an accident, if we have an opportunity now
to correct it, we should. But instead, we went back and put the guard-
rail exactly in the same position.

Mr. Linko. This is the way it should be done. There is no reason
to put a guardrail there not to serve a purpose. It is supposed to pro-

~ vide a sliding effect so that you slide right by the hazard.

But this is what you will see all along our highways.

I have too many pictures to show you. I just brought a few. This is
all unnecesssary damage. Many people got killed, other people got
crippled for life—just because we failed to overlap this area.
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Everywhere you look you will see we failed to terminate these
things properly.

e
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This particular rail originally was lined up with this abutment.
But all you have to do is tap it a little and it will move in. Then it is
exposed for the next person. By overlapping, it would be impossible for
this to happen. You can use the strength of the bridge abutment to
keep it from happening.

But many of our highways, many of our bridge abutments in my

area, the whole New York State Thruway, the New England Thru-
way, have these conditions. They are wrong and we have to go back
and do the job over.

_This is what happens when you go into something like this. This en-
gine was pushed into the compartment and two people died here.
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Mr. Brarnik. You say two people died ?

Mr. Lingo. Two young persons.

Mr. BraTnik. The car, you see, was hit going forward.

Mr. Lingo. Yes, they turned the car around so it would not be in the
way of traffic. But you can see the impression of the abutment on that
car.

Mr. Brarnik. The point of impact is the red dot ?

Mr. Linko. That is right.

Mr. BraTnig. An obstruction like that will really stop you dead;
really stop you cold.

Mr. Linko. Right, the engine is in the compartment, and two people
died here.

This is a picture of a guardrail that was installed to line up with
that abutment (circle) to begin with; but once you tap these things,
they will all move over. They should be terminated. They should be
terminated to the bridge abutment itself so that you can use the
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strength of that connection, you see. And all our highways in New
York City are deficient in this way.
Now this is a picture I took 8 months prior to an accident. I saw
~someone was chipping away on this thing already.

Here is the same scene. Three people died here.

Four days later, another person died here, in the exact location.
They failed to do anything aﬁ)ouft the situation, so I wrote a letter to
our Governor pointing out the deficiency.

87-757 0—68——6
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- And at the same time as these people were getting killed at the
former location, we were opening up brand new highways with this
same “ideal” situation.

This highway was just opened up in November. The same thing will
happen when a car hits this.

Now, I read a few books on this particular type of W-beam installa-
tion, and they say to terminate this thing and fasten it to the bridge
abutment. This was put out years ago. And here we are opening up
highways like this today.
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The answer to this particular place where the people got killed was
that they shoved another guardrail in there and they thought their
responsibility was over. This is when I wrote a letter to the Governor.
‘I went to this particular place after they repaired it and I shook this
guardrail and it moved 6 inches back and forth. You can see where the
mark is at the base of that I-beam, you can see a big hole there, and
. that part could be pushed back and forth also.

Mr. Creveran. Is that curb in the previous slide at the base of the
bridge abutment—the base of the bridge—that curb looks like 5 or 6
inches. Isthat a hazard also?

Mr. Lingo. Yes; that is a hazard and it has been chopping up our
cars. I noticed that after I wrote a letter to the Governor.
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They made this correction. See, they did taper that curb there a
little bit with some asphalt as they fastened this thing to the bridge.

Mr. Brarnik. Will Mr. Cleveland yield for a moment?

Mr. CrLEvELAND. Yes. '

Mr. BrarNie. We will come later to more examples of how haz-
ardous this can be. And we will include some of the cases on Wash-
ington Memorial Highway, right along the Potomac, It would make
it easier for the car to bump- over the rail having two lower steps,
so the wheels bounce to the first one, then bounce to the second one.
It makes it a lot easier for a car to crash over the railing. We will
have pictures of that, showing scenes of accidents that can happen
just like that.

Mr. CreveLanp. We will address ourselves then to the question of
these curbs.

Mr. BraTnik. Yes.

Mr. Creveranp. We have had ample pictures of where curbs have
been dangerous. -

Mr. Brarnix. Right.

Mr. Cieveranp. On the other hand, I suppose curbs do perform
some functions.

Mr. BraTnix. If they are high enough, we sort of skid along the
highway. However, cur%s help you bounce up, elevate you to bounce
up one step or two steps, and give you a good crack at the railing.
You can be sure to go over. Recoil action.

Mr. Linko. Those curbs are hazardous and some of them are not
6 inches high ; some are 6 and-12 inches high, and you do not even need
to leave the roadway.

The guardrail guides you into those high curbs and you can blow
out your tire. If you have your brakes on at that particular time,
you can collapse your whole front end.

It is a serious matter. I asked the highway department to go back
to all these points and do something similar to this; pour that asphalt
there and give it long taper, maybe 2 or 3 feet, so you can ride up
on that instead of blowing out your tire and running out of control.

Even this particular installation here is not recommended in the
book that I read. They put out a special book on how to install a
W-beam guardrail. They do not recommend this installation.

Mr. Creveranp. Mr. Chairman, while we are on that subject, taking
the specific picture we have (fig. 1-91) and the specific bridge, 1
would like to ask you and Mr. Prisk—forgetting now about the
part of the curb facing oncoming traffic, let’s talk about the part of
the curb parallel with it; is that curb performing a useful function?
Mr. Prisk, would you comment on that? What is the purpose of that
being raised, let’s assume 6 inches, 5 or 6 inches?

Mr. Prisk. Sir; this wide curb has been known as a safety walk that
is on the structure. It appears on some of our freeway-type facilities,
even though pedestrians are prohibited from the freeways. So the
only safety walk purpose you can possibly ascribe to this is for persons
who maintain the structure, being able to walk and stay out of the
traffic lanes.

The curb here is definitely exposed to traffic and is an added accident
factor in a good many cases on bridge structures. New designs have
done away with this type of walk. They are gradually being adopted.
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Mr. CreveLanp. In other words, the answer to my question is the
curb no longer is recognized as performing a useful function?

Mr. Prisg. The wide curb—on a freeway facility ; yes, sir.

Mr. Creveranp. Thank you. . .

LﬁI{r. Brarnig. Mr. Linko, when did you first observe this? (Fig.

1-87.

: Mr). Linko. I took this 8 months prior to the accident.

Mr. Bruarnig. In 1965 you noticed this and said this is a dangerous
spot ?

PMr. Lingo. That is right. It had been chipped off. I noticed the
hazard there. It had been hit many times.

Mr. Buarnig. You had no record of previous accidents, but there
were scar marks?

Mr. Lingo. Right. )

Mr. Brar~nik. What did you learn about any accidents subsequent
to noting this as a potential hazard ?

Mr. Lingo. You mean after I noted this?

Mr. BraTNix. Yes.

Mr. Linko. Right here—three people died here one day.

Mr. Buarnik. That was when, last October, was it not?

Mr. Linko. That is right. *

Mr. Brarnik. Was that a mother and little children who were
killed ?

Mr. Linko. That is right. They ran into that abutment and wiped
out everybody in the car. And 4 days later, at this same location, an-
other person killed.

Mr. Brarnix. Four days later?

Mr. Lingo. That is right. Another person got killed at this point.

Mzr. BraTtnir. What happened to the other passengers? Three more
were hospitalized ? '

Mr. Lingo. That is correct. It is a serious hazard.

Mr. CreverLanp. For the record, can we be told where this particu-
lar bridge is located ?

- Mr. Lingo. Yes. This happens to be—if you are traveling west on

Interstate 287, this is the entrance ramp to tﬂe New York State Thru-
way, and it is a sharp turn. A lot of people never get past this par-
ticular place. '

If this guardrail were installed properly and secured to the bridge
abutment, a car would slide by, and continue on its way. But when you
touch this guardrail, the way 1t is, it just moves back and you hit the
abutment head on. That is because they failed to instalb the guardrail
properly.

I would like to say again, all our guardrails are like this. This is
not an isolated thing. On the New England Thruway, New York
Thruway, and all the brandnew highways we are building today, they
are exactly the same.

Mr. W. May. Here is a location where you have had several deaths,
a series of accidents, and they finally make a correction and they put
some cold mix there in front of the curb, tapering the curb. Now they
make this kind of attachment to the bridge end post. Mr. Prisk, is that
a proper installation? (Fig. 1-92.)

Mr. Prisk. Noj this is not a full correction, certainly. It is an im-
provement over what you saw in the early picture, but it is not a
proper correction.
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Contraction of these guardrails will probably pull that installation
loose in cold weather under normal conditions, and so you no longer
have the anchorage that is shown. That would be my judgment.

Mr. CLEveELanD. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question in this regard ?

Mr. Jornson. Mr. Cleveland.

Mr. Creveranp. The concrete abutment with the mark on it, is that
serving any functional purpose so far as the bridge is concerned?

Mr. Prisk. No. This is the principal weak point in the situation Mr.
Linko is describing, the transition between the post guardrail and the
rail you find on the bridge structure itself. In most cases that block
of concrete could be cut off at its base and lifted away from the bridge
and nothing would happen. The bridge would not fall down. It serves
no real function except to ornament the bridge and to introduce an
obstacle to a smooth transition between the approach protection af-
{)oy(cilgd by the guardrail and the protection afforded by the rail on the

ridge. =

Mr. CreveLanp. Mr. Prisk, actually what you are saying, then, the
rails along the bridge should extend with the same material to the
same height and same design into the guardrails that will be on the
edge of the road; is that not the answer?

Mr. Prisk. Not necessarily the same material, but you want smooth
continuity in the traffic face of the rail, both on the approach and on
the bridge. :

Mr. Creveranp. Let me ask you another question. With all due re-
spect to my colleague from New York, Mr. McCarthy, who put in a
word for the concrete people, let me put in a word for the forest prod-
uets industry.

Would it not be safer if that particular installation we are looking
at were made of wood? Would that not give at least the traveler a
fighting chance if it would break off

Mr. Prisk. I think T would like to pass on that. Wood can be pretty
solid, too. I think it is inappropriate for this use.

Mr. CLEVELAND. Are there any studies on this, the advantage of steel
and concrete as opposed to wood ? In some parts of the country we do
use ;vood with just metal shields for guardrails. Is there a reason for
this?

Mr. Prisk. I was talking about the end wall of the parapet on the
structure itself. The abutment is directly underneath that block of
concrete as it stands between the approach guardrail and the rail on
the bridge. I never have seen a modern bridge construction—that is,
concrete or steel bridge—where wood has been used at that location.

Mr. Cramer. Could I ask, Mr. Prisk, what are those four concrete
staﬁ%chigns (fig. 1-88) supposed to accomplish at the end of the bridge
railing ¢

Mzr. Prisg. The block? ,

Mr. CraMer. The block of concrete. Not one block but all four of
them};;—lines on one, or whatever it is. What is it supposed to accom-

lish ¢
P Mr. Prisk. You mean these four panels?

Mr. CraMER. Yes.

Mr. Prisk. That is all poured as one monolithic structure. It is one
solid wall, with panel ornamentation by the bridge engineer and the
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architect, to apply their skills—esthetic considerations to ornament
the bridge. ' '
- Mr. CraMER. So we have here another instance of esthetics or beauti-
fication, if you want to call it that, being the primary consideration,
apparently largely to the exclusion of safety consideration. This could
be compared to piyanting trees in the right-of-way, is that correct?

Should there not be some mode of welding together in the form of
planning whatever engineering esthetics are advisable and the safety
hazards that might result?

Mr. Prisk. I would agree.

Mr. Cramer. These clearly indicate there is just no coordination
between the esthetic aspects and the safety aspects?

Mr. Prisk. I doubt that the author of that design would agree, but I
agree with you.

Mr. CraMEr. We can only judge it by the results. People are getting
killed here.

M:r. Prisk. Right.

Mr. W. May. Mr. Congressman, you would be interested to know the
staff has talked to bridge engineers and asked them what is the purpose
of the end post. The answer is there is no purpose. It serves no
function.

Mr. CraMer. Well, it looks pretty and costs money.

Mr. W. May. There are times we could put the date on it. But you
notice it is like a tombstone.

Mr. Cramer. It looks pretty, costs money, and kills people.

Mr. Lingo. Here you see a guardrail installed improperly also.
Instead of letting you slide by here, you can hit the abutment head on.

Mr. W. May. Again, here 1s a case of a failure to carry the struc-
ture—the bridge narrows down and this is how they handled that
particular offset.
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Mr. Lingo. Because it was installed improperly, this guy hit it.
There were only 2 inches sticking out. You can see he just smashed
into the concrete wall.




85

Here is another place where a fellow caught the corner and wrecked
the bridge, because we failed to terminate, or go around. Where a guy
would get a scratched fender, he has to wreck his car.

Here is the guardrail referred to a few minutes ago. This is a
10- to 12-inch curb. Anyone sliding along the guardrail is going to
come to a complete stop. If he has his brake on, he will completely
ruin his car—for no good reason at all.
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This is a new bridge, recently installed. This is standard practice
in New York State. They have these curbs on every bridge and still
have not changed.

Here you see them in the process of building. This is recently built.
These things were brought to the attention of the Bureau of Public
Roads and the State.

Mr. Brar~ig. I am sorry, you say this is a brand new road heing
constructed ?

Mr. Lingo. Right.

Mr. Brarnig. Noteven in use yet?

Mr. Lingo. No.
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Mr. W. May. They did not put a bridge and post on this one.

b Mkr. Linko. No, but that can cut you in half, too, because it is set
ack.

Mr. W.MAay. Yes.

Mr. Linko. Here is a case where they removed the high curb, but
the guardrail is set behind the bridge abutment, you see. ! .
Now you have the material to do the job properly, but it is not
installed properly, so all these unnecessary accidents at these points
are really not necessary.
Now here you see the guardrail set in front of the curb allowing you
to go right through.
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There are only two places like this I have seen in the whole State
and I feel this 1s done right. But the only reason they did this was
because they could not back it up. There is a sharp slope there. It
was not done on purpose. [Laughter.]

Mr. Bratvik. Do you mean 1t happened by accident, by circum-
stances, and not by planning or design?

Mr. Lingo. That is right. You can see anyone sliding along that
ﬁpardrail has a chance of scraping his fend%r instead of wrecking

iscar. -

Mr. CramEr. They avoided accidents only by accident?

Mr. Linko. That is correct. I recommended to Mr. Prisk and Mr.
Kopecky in order to prevent this misalinement of guardrails—as
you see; they are doing it every day—to make it mandatory to overla
the hazard. And if you have a high curb, you should over a}) the higi
curb also. This way you cannot make a mistake, you see. All you have
to dois overlap it and fasten it and it is impossible to do the job wrong.

If you have got that mandatory clause in there, they will set it
back behind the guardrail. That is a simple solution.

Even in this particular case, I do not agree this is right, you see,
because this can still be pushed back because it is not fastened to the
curb. But if you overlap it, then you cannot make a mistake.

A simple rule like this can prevent all this unnecessary wrong
installation.

This is a brand new rail developed and one of the newest highways
we have got, just opened up, this is what you will see.

The high curb is there. The rail end is not secured to the bridge
railing. In fact, this type of railing, if you hit it, is designed to flip
off the posts and would not serve any purpose at all. Any truck that
hits this, it will just fly off, because it 1s not bolted actually with strong
bolts. It is supposed to be anchored on both ends in order to realize the
basic functions of this guardrail.
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" Here is another view showing you the back installation of it.
_ Mr. W. May. Mr. Chairman, we may remember this slide and use
1t later in the hearings.

New York has developed a find brand new guardrail. It seems to
work very well. There is a lot of merit to it. This is called a weak-post
approach. If that guardrail is hit, the post gives way easily. This can
only perform if the beam is properly anchored, It is not, properly
anchored in this picture. It is a brand new installation and it is not
properly installed. That will give way much easier than the standard
W-beam rail and the car would crash into that bridge abutment.

Mr. Lingo. So you see, our brand new highways, with all the in-

" formation we have from the past, we are still building them wrong.

-And now we are getting a series of offsets, you see. I have docu-
mented these to point out and prove that we are building these on
purpose and not by accident.
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A1l these offsets are built for beauty, because they have a dark
shadow, you see. I am for beauty, but not at these particular locations.
And we can see anybody coming around this turn who slides into this
thing would be stopped dead. If he had a full load of passengers, they
have to go with him.

I am going to show you a series of shots, but they all point out the
same thing.

Here you can see they tapered the curb off easy so you can get up on
there and slide into that guardrail. [Laughter.]

Here you can see even 6 inches can grab a car. It does not look like
it can do much damage, but you can see it smashed up this car
unnecessarily.

FCARGO . el |
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Here is the front view. We have thousands of these offsets.

Mr. W. May. That is not your car? [ Laughter.]

Mr. Linko. No. I wish I had one like it. I only have a 1953 Willys.

And you can see that we should outlaw any offsets against traffic
regardless of how small they are.

Here you see a guardrail installed improperly. They are supposed to
be overlapped toward the traffic, but someone put it on backward.
Even that one-eighth of an inch caught the car, you see. This is not
an exaggeration.

Mr. W. May. I think it is important, we just saw from a slide, 6
inches can stop a car, and here just less than an inch.

How should this be done, Mr. Prisk. The overlapping should be laid
the other direction ?

Mr. Prisk. The overlapping always should be so the following rail
downstream would be behind the one upstream.

Mr. W. May. Thank you.
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Mr. Linxo. Here is a series of shots showing the second offset. Not
only do we have the first bridge abutment, but we built the second
offset. I am pointing these out.

Here is a particular location I photographed prior to an accident,
and even though it has some protection, I felt it was unnecessary to
have the second offset.

87-767 0—68——7
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When Mr. Kopecky came down to see me, we noticed this condition.
The light was down and the mark is on that second offset.

‘We took a look at the car which is farther down, and this is what
We Saw.

He did not get that from knocking down the light post.

And here is another shot of the same thing showing the glass was
broken ; somebody went through it.
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Mr. Brat§ig. Do you know what caused the automobile to go off the
highway?

Mr. Lingo. It could have been anything—lighting a cigarette or
somebody might have shoved him over.

Mr. BraTnik. At any rate, he did slide over. He would have had some
chance of recovery if the walls were flat. :

Mr. Lingo. That is right.

%

Mr. Brarnik. Fortunately he missed the first obstruction and your
point is that if the wall were straight or smooth, he would have had a

good chance of glancing:
Mr. Linko. That is right. The light pole would scratch this car. I
have a series of shots on this point : ;
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. Mr. W. May. Mr. Linko, I think we can make another point here.
How high isthat one curb? (Fig. 1-108.)

Mr. Linko. It is a 9-inch curb and you cannot depend on cars keep-
ing on the ground.

Mr. W. May. That is the point. You cannot hide behind a 9-inch
curb and expect it to stop the automobile,
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Mr. Lingo. We have been doing that in many cases. Mostly we have
no curbs at all. You could be traveling along 50 miles an hour and
deviate just 10 inches out of the highway and you can be put out of your
misery.

Mr. CraMer. May I ask a question of Mr. Prisk. These are mighty
pretty bridges. It looks like they may be also rather dangerous. Mr.
Prisk, who is responsible, representing the Bureau, for review of plans
for bridges?

Mr. Prisk. The responsibility for review of bridges done in our
Washington office is with the head of our Bridge Division, Mr. Wilkes
by name. The responsibility for all of this work, though, in a direct
sense, is vested in our division engineer organization, one division
engineer in each State.

Mr. CradEer. Now, do those division engineers in the State actually
review the engineering plans for bridge structures, such as these?

Mr. Prisk. Yes, with the help of their staff. .

Mr. Cramer. Have they been instructed to consider those designs
not only as to esthetics and beauty, but as to safety as well?

Mr. Prisk. In a general sense, they have, yes.

Mr. Cramer. Why have they not been doing it ?

Mr. Prisg. That is a better question than I can answer in detail, but
they are busy men.

Mr. CraMer. Now, I think, again, Mr. Chairman, the effect of the
Bureau’s reorganization should be inquired into by this committee.
You have division offices and regional offices that are not going to be
changed as to their makeup and we should inquire as to who may
report to whom, to determine whether this is going to facilitate or
further hamper such review. And it is my opinion that adding another
layer of supervision could easily hamper rather than help the review
process, from the standpoint of safety as well as esthetics.

Tt is rather surprising to me, rather shocking, that these bridge abut-
ments and other things have not been reviewed by the division offices,
or by the States for that matter, from the standpoint of safety as well
as esthetics.

Tt looks like esthetics and beauty have had the upper hand.

Mr. McCarTtay. Will the gentleman yield

Mr. CranEer. Would you care to comment on that, Mr. Prisk? Then
I will be glad to yield to the distinguished gentleman from New York.

Mr. Prisk. Yes, I would say, not being acquainted with the site of
these bridges, it is impossible to say whether these cases, one or any
one of them, are part of the Federal-aid program.

Mr. Cramer. T assume some of them are.

Mr. Lixgo. I have some here, sir.

Mr. Prisk. Beyond that, T think bridge engineers have been con-
cerned additionally with holding costs to a minimum. And in that
connection, you tend to end up with a structure that may have mini-
mum standards, unless safety 1s given paramount emphasis.

Mr. Cramer. I will be glad to yield.

Mr. McCarray. I thank the gentleman from Florida.

I am a little surprised at the gentleman from Florida, for whom I
have the greatest admiration:

Mr, CraMmer. I did not intend to yield for that purpose. [Laughter.]
Go ahead and say what you haveto say.
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Mr. McCarray. I wonder if the stress we are putting on the approval
authority of the Bureau of Public Roads is in focus? It seems to me
we brought out yesterday that the first responsibility for construction
gf safe bridges and safe light poles and all the rest starts with the

tates.

Is the gentleman suggesting this is solely a Federal responsibility?

Mr. CramEr. Oh, the gentleman knows I would not suggest any
such thing. This is a partnership program and I am sure the gentle-
man knows I have discussed it as a partnership program ever since I
have been on this committee.

But T call the gentleman’s attention to the fact that the act we
passed in 1966—section 402 of the Highway Safety Act—required that
uniform standards be promulgated by the Secretary relating to high-
way design as it affects safety.

1 think it is about time to get down to doing that job.

Secondly, the Bureau has traditionally and always, through the
regional offices, reviewed, and the law gives them the right to review—
the obligation to review—the plans of the States to make sure that they
conform to minimum standards.

My point is, if you are going to have standards relating to esthetics
which we have seen much evidence of in these pictures, we likewise
should give at least equal consideration to safety, which apparently
hasnot been done. :

Now, if the gentleman wants to take issue with that position, I

would be delighted for him to do so.
. Mr. Brarnig. Can we get back to a more orderly procedure? This
1s a very important point and we will get into that later. We will see
more presentations and get into discussion of why this happened, why
has it gone on for so long and what should be done. This is a little
premature to get into but the point can be raised, of course, and it
has been raised yesterday and again today.

If we can proceed with the presentation of these slides, we would
have an orderly volume of testimony of record before us.

Mr. Cramer. I felt Mr. Prisk was here for the purpose of giving
us some idea as to how these things have been happening in the
past and the reason for it.

Mr. Brarnie. He will continue to be with us through all the
hearings. ’

Mr. Cramer. And for the further information of the gentleman
from New York, section 109 of the basic law—title 23, United States
Code—has been there for many, many years and it specifically says:
“The Secretary shall not approve plans and specifications for pro-
posed projects on any Federal-aid system if they fail to provide for
a facility, (1) that will adequately meet existing and probable future
traffic needs in a manner conducive to safety”—“safety” ; that is what it
says, specifically “safety”—as well as “durability and economy of
maintenance.”

My point is that this evidences that safety has been downgraded
and esthetics and other considerations, beautification, have been up-
graded, despite this basic requirement in the law.

That is all T have, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Linko. Now, this particular car hit that abutment that you
see in the background. Instead of getting a scratched fender, it cut
off a lot of his car.
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This is happening, a little here and a little there; but nobody
seems to group these things together. I put them all together and
I hope it shocks this committee so we can get some action to phasing
out these unnecessary offsets.

Here you see the State of New York is making these things smaller
and smaller. They are realizing their mistakes, but they will not give
in. They are diehards. Here you can see they are making them smaller
and - smaller.

Now, I pointed out how even a 6-inch offset poses an unnecessary
hazard. They have it down to 6 inches here,.
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And here you see many, many hazards, not 6n1y the first otfset, but
you have the second, third, and fourth. Every one of these things is a
hazard.
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Here you see this is an obstacle course. You have to go by three
trees, a lightpole, the first abutment and they put a second abutment
before you leave. There is something wrong to have conditions like
this. The worst possible place to put 1t is on a turn.

Mr. McEwex. Is there any reason engineeringly why the lamp
posts at that location could not be put back of the rail-on-the bridge?
The barrier?

Mr. Brarnik. Oron top ¢

Mr. McEwen. Or on top.

Mr. W. May. Mr. Prisk ? .

Mr. Prisk. The light distribution on a wide roadway, as I think I
remarked yesterday, depends a good bit on the characteristics of the
luminaire; but I would judge with a 6- or 8-foot sidewalk, as that
seems to be, it would be possible to design a light standard that could
be mounted in line with the wall, yes.

Mr. McEwen. In other words, it would simply mean that as the
pole extends up, the horizontal section would have to be a little longer;
isthat correct ?

Mr. Prisk. That is correct.

Mr. McEwen. Thank you.
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Mr. Linko. Here you even see the rock outcrops. When they made
this particular job, they had to blast a lot of rock and take it away and
it may have been possible to fill in these offsets to provide a smooth
road without spending an excessive amount of extra money. The point
T am trying to bring out here is nobody is thinking about these offsets.
Evidently they think they are not dangerous, but I see people being
slaughtered on these things.

And here you see another bridge abutment. Here you have four
bridge abutments. If you miss one, you are bound to hit the other
three. And the tapered curb allows you to go up nice and easy.
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Everywhere you look you will see these unnecessary offsets.

And here you see four separate posts. They actually have a con-
crete wall inside these posts instead of a smooth wall, to slide by. It
does not involve any more money to do the job right. It is just nobody
is thinking.




105

. On the left you can see many places where you could have a collision.

~ First, let me say this is not an old highway. This was built for the
World’s Fair in New York. They widened this road and built that
wall and bridge abutment, which are hard to see in that shadow, and
they feel their responsibility is done. They put that marker there and
then feel they have no more responsibility.
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Now, this slide shows you some car did hit this area and knocked
that warning marker down. If you catch it right, you can wipe out a
passenger.

This wall should be smooth, but this is the way in New York State
they build these things, and they are still building them today.

This is the way it should have been done. There is not any reason
why you should have any bridge abutment at all, especially on the
depressed highway. Here, you see even the sign has been put on the
wall.
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But this is what you will see on all highways. This is Interstate 95
and this is only a pedestrian bridge, a narrow bridge, and yet you see
the standard. '

If that was not bad enough, here you have a situation where some
water was leaking out of the rocks, and during a couple of months of -
a year it used to freeze and create a hazard ; so they sent some people
over here to eliminate the hazard. What they did was build these two
concrete walls to keep the water from leaking out. Before, we had a
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hazard for 2 months of the year, and now we have it for 12 months in
the year, 365 days. You have two abutments now that are not needed,
and you can see these could have been phased out so you couldn’t snag
onto them.

This is an improvement project ?

This is a little farther down, and you can see the same thing. We
are creating these offsets right at the edges of our shoulders.
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Here is a $4 million new project in my area. They built two over-
passes and a small section. As you can see, we are building these bridge
abutments on purpose.

Mr. W. May. Why did they have that sidewalk ?

Mr. Linko. You notice they have a sidewalk there and yet nobody
is allowed to walk here. Here you see a minimum clearance on the right.

These slides show you that we are going to extra trouble and at great
cost—going into the wall and out of the wall, and special brickwork,
and there 1s no safety involved in this highway. These abutments are

87-767 0—68——8
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going to snag some car, and you have a low curb there which allows
this to be very possible.

Mr. CrameRr. May I refer back to figure 134. Now, Mr. Prisk, assum-
ing this is a Federal-aid project, do we have regulations relating to
distance between the road and fixed objects? Do you have regulations
for distances?

Mr. Prisk. There are standard clearances that are required ; yes, sir.

l\gr2 Cramer. What are they? How many feet from the traveled
road ?

Mr. Pris. On the edge of the travel roadway, 41 feet is normally
accepted as minimum on the left and 8 feet is the minimum standard
on the right.

Mr. CraMer. The point I am making, if they wanted to build a wall,
which they have done here, and at the same time wanted to accom-
plish safety, I presume one method would be to bring that wall out
on a plane to the edge of the bridge there. It would keep you from
hitting the bridge abutment. Could they do it under your distance
regulation? Would that prevent them from doing so?

Mr. Prisk. It is a little hard for me to understand the situation we
have here. This could be an old structure conceivably and the roadway
forced through there with substandard clearances.

Mr. Lingo. This is brand new, the whole works.

Mr. Prisk. The whole thing is new?

Mr. Lingo. New roads, new bridge, new everything.

Mr. CramEr. Regardless of whether it is or is not, if you are going
to build that wall, do your regulations prevent them from bringing
that wall out on a plane to the wall of the bridge?

Mr. Prisg. So as to have smooth transition?

Mr. CraMEr. Yes.

Mr. Prise. No.

Mr. Cramer. Do some States, maybe, construe your distance regu-
lations that way?

Mr. Prisk. It is quite possible. There are a variety of inter-
pretations.

Mr. CraMERr. From two or three of these slides—for instance, the
killers in the bridge five or six slides back, where they put the concrete
wall (fig. 1-126) between the pillars and not to the road edge of the
pillars, but they put them in between the pillars—it seems to me that
somebody apparently thinks they have to put the fences a certain
distance from the road. '

Your answer, apparently, concedes that, maybe, some States are so
construing it. Certainly they should be advised, it seems to me, that
they have some latitude in consideration of safety features. Have they
been so advised ?

Mr. Prisk. I think you are familiar with the instructional memos
that have been sent out by Public Roads with respect to clearances
and dimensions for structures and particularly on points such as we
are discussing. The Bureau of Public Roads works jointly with com-
mittees of the American Association of State Highway Officials and
fundamentally follows the experience and judgment of those officials
in their determination of the standards. And, of course, move from
that to enforce those standards on the States.
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Mr. Cramer. Well, if your division engineer saw this as a project
from an engineering standpoint—go back to the one with the wall (fig.
1-126). Could that structure get by your division engineer today ?

Mr. Prisk. Well, taking Mr. Linko’s word, which I am quite ready
to do—

Mr. Linko. This is a complete new unit, new wall. This whole area
was ripped up and they rebuilt this whole thing.

Mr. Prisk. This was evidently a minimum design.

Mr. Cramer. If it were approved, it was obviously approved with-
out adequate consideration of safety features. That 1s all, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. McEweN. Did you say when this one was constructed, how
recent ?

Mr. Linko. This was constructed about 2 years ago.

Mr. McEweN. About what?

Mr. Linko. About 2 years ago.

Mr. McEwen. Two years ago?

Mr. Linko. Right.

Mr. May. Do you know what highway it is?

Mr. Lingo. It’s in the Bronx, near Fordham. As you see, we built
all of these unnecessary obstacles. This is a depressed highway, and
most of the people won’t see any beauty here. Here you are coming
down the road, and you have a low 5-inch curb. People have crossed
over this low median, knocking down two or three of these lights;
every one of those bridge abutments are exposed.
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Here you see they eliminated all the bridge abutments, but they
put concrete stumps in the center here under the light poles. This is
wrong. You have a low curb and secmebody can cross over and have a
head-on crash, and if they hit these light posts, they are in trouble.

This would be the proper way of doing it. Why not build a barrier
and have no maintenance at all on your light posts?
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Now, this is a brand new section of an interstate highway. Here
on the left the guardrail is installed wrong because you can slide right
into the abutment. Notice there are three structures in this one picture.

Here is a close-up view of something we were just talking about.
You see the fence in between there; the material is there to provide a
smooth-sliding action. Someone wasn’t thinking; there is a tapered
curb there and there happens to be a little turn, and because of that
someone is going to have to get wiped out in that spot.
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Here you can see the guardrail protecting the first post on a downhill
turn, and there is a tapered curb. They must not be interested in the
other three posts. That guardrail has been damaged and it is being
replaced at this time. They still neglect to see the other three posts,
and it was replaced just the way it was before. The rail is too short.

PR
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Here you see three posts; the one with the dot, the middle one,
has been hit; there is a black spot on it near the bottom. This is Inter-
state 287; we fail to provide sliding action and protection at these
poles. :
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Mr. Cramer. Is there any regulation with regard to distance from
the edge of the highway to these bridge supports?

Mr. Prisk. Yes. It must be no closer than the edge of the shoulder.
The shoulder is prescribed to be at least 10 feet in width.

Mr. Cramer. We have seen a lot of instances, particularly in these
depressed highways, where they are almost on the road, just a few
inches from it, with no shoulders at all.

Mr. Prisk. That is correct. :

Mr. Cramer. How does that happen ?

Mr. Prisk. Well, the requirement that I cited is for an open section
such. as you have here. Where you have a complete curbed and walled
section—the lesser clearances that I mentioned earlier are the ones
that apply.

Mr. Cramer. It looks to me like people that build the wall, in those
depressed highways, and the people that build the bridges just never
got together.

Mr. Prisg. One thing to be said, Mr. Cramer, if I may, about the
offsets of these structures, is that they are not put in without a purpose.
Unlike some of the things that we have seen 1n the slides, these offsets
do serve a purpose as support for the bridge.

They are part of the structural design—it would be necessary to
lengthen the span of the bridges somewhat in order to relieve that
particular problem where the sidewall juts into the face of the wall
section.

Mr. Cramer. Now, we also saw on some of those previous slides the
very esthetically attractive stone, hewn stone apparently, on those de-
pressed highways.

Mr. Prisk. Yes, sir.

Mr. Cramer. I presume that that type of structure is approved by
the Bureau, isit not ¢

Mr. Prisk. Upon recommendation of the State, yes.

Mr. Cramzr. It is a rather costly item, is it not ¢

Mr. Prisk. It is more costly than other finishes, yes.

Mr. Linxo. Yes.

Here you see a guardrail approaching bridge piers, and they stop
right at the piers. I feel that this guardrail should be continued
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through because a car can slam into any one of the other three poles.
Why protect just the first one?

As you see here, this has been hit; they don’t dodge the pole. I feel
that we should not open our highways until at least all the manmade
hazards are protected. We built these hazards. We are spending mil-
lions on our older highways phasing out these types, and at the same
time we are building interstate highways, and we are neglecting them.

I have a few slides on landmarks. Not only do we have all the other
hazards, like I pointed out, but here you see a 50-mile-an-hour park-
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way, and this tells you are in Westchester County. You can have just
a sign here, but instead they have these concrete blocks. There is a real
hazard, and I am going to show you four or five pointing this out.

Somebody had slammed into the side of this wall, and I have an
article where he is in critical condition.

I think these things are unnecessary. .
Mr. Cramer. May I ask, Mr. Prisk: It appears in some instances
that those are on the right-of-way, are they not ?




118

Mr. Prisk. Yes.

Mr. CraMEr. Someone had to give them permission to put them
there, did they not ¢

Mr. Prisk. Yes, sir.

Mr. Cramer. Nobody has the right to go on the right-of-way with-
out permission, do they—this is government-owned property ?

Mr. Prisk. This is under control of the State, yes.

Mr. Cramer. Whoever is responsible—that other picture—Figure
1-147—seems to be a private fence, I don’t know how it could be
placed there.

Mr. Lingo. That is the boundary mark of the county, sir.

Mr. CramEr. County mark ?

Mr. Linko. Yes, sir.

Mr. Cramzr. They had to get permission to put that there, I pre-
sume, along the right-of-way. Does your division engineer review
such requests? :

Mr. Prisg. I think it would be impossible for me to say whether
they had been reviewed or not. )

Mr. CramEr. Do you have any right under the law, or do you exer-
cise it, to review such requests after a highway is built?

Mr. Prisk. Yes, we do, under provisions relating to proper mainte-
nance of projects. Some of these things are informally put in, and
subsequently discovered during our maintenance inspections.

Mr. CraMER, Do your division engineers in fact review such requests?

Mzr. Prisk. Yes.

er. Cramer. Apparently they have to give their approval. That is
all.

Mr. Lingo. Here you see the curb is tapered.

Another thing T want to point out is that we are now spending mil-
lions going back on these highways. I do not feel we should leave that
highway this way, because it took 30 years to get a center barrier in
that highway, and we failed to phase out other existing hazards on
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the roadside. If we are going to go back, and it takes 30 years to get
back, and phase out some of these hazards, why do we have to leave
the other hazards like that? Why could we not move this or phase it
out with a guardrail ¢

Here you see a rock on the right side, which is just as dangerous.
Eve:iryghing else is clear except this rock. I think we should clear our
roadsides.

NO FARKING
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Here you see a lot of beauty. This is a steep downhill. Tt is the new-
est type of guardrail we have. Nobody has seen that hazard on the
right. You are riding down here, the speed is 50 miles an hour, and if
you run into that you are in real trouble. :
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Offhand ¥ would say this is the almost perfect gore. This is the place
that everybody seems to overrun. The curb should be tapered off, and
%hey did taper off the leading edge. I would say this would be the per-

ect gore.

T R an

But this is what they do in my area. They have saturated these gore
areas with heavy concrete stanchions. This particular guardrail was
smashed into 2 years ago, and it is still Iying there. I feel, at this point,
I would like to say that we should have maintenance on our highways.
They ought to replace the light pole in 48 hours if it is knocked down.
The guardrails are given out by contract every year or every 2 years,

premr
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and in the meantime there is no maintenance. There is a hazard there
and a guardrail to begin with, and it should be maintained.

Mr. CraMer. I see four trees planted right there. Is that part of the
- beautification program ?

Mr. Linko. I expect.

Mr. Cramer. It looks like new trees.

Mr. Linxo. Somebody’s idea of beautification.

Mr. CraMmer. So in effect, by planting these trees in this instance, you
are creating an additional hazard. Do you have any regulations with
regard to planting of trees and other obstacles within the right-of-way
that might be safety hazards?

Mr. Prisg. Yes. We issued instructions that there would be no trees
to be planted within the clear distance of 30 feet from the edge of the
pavement. These are trees of course that would constitute hazards. At
the age of those trees, it probably would not hurt anybody to run into
them ; but as they grow they will be a traffic hazard—maybe they will
get knocked down first.

Mr. Cramer. I presume they will get knocked down or grow up to
the size where they will be a hazard, one or the other. In any event,
they are contrary to the regulations which are in existence, is that
correct ¢

Mr. Prisk. Yes; if that dimension is less than 30 feet.

Mr, Cramer. Who in the division or otherwise, either previously or
presently, under the reorganization, would have the duty to review this
sort of thing?

Mr. Prisk. This is a very recent instruction, and I do not know that
it has had its full impact.

Mr. Cramzr. Under present new regulations——

Mr. Prisk. As things stand today, the division engineer would re-
view the plans and would not permit planting within that distance.
Mr. Linko. You see here a concrete stanchion smashed into, and I
feel that we have saturated this particular location. This is the worst
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possible place you could put something in a place where it is going to
be constantly overrun; these have been constantly smashed into.

Mr. May. Mr. Prisk, as I recall, the studies would suggest that ve-
hicles run off the road four times more frequently in these gore areas
as they do in other areas of our highways; is that right?

Mr. Prisk. Studies have shown that. :

Mr. May. Very critical point.

Mr. Prisk. Definitely so.

Mr. May. Your point, Mr. Linko, from what you have seen, we just
continually clutter up our gore areas with these obstacles that can hurt
and kill people?

Mr. Linko. I am trying to point out the fact that most of these signs
could be located back behind existing guardrail, or even if the guard-
rail is not there it would still be 100 times safer. You can see that car
making just a little turn and if he turns his wheel, he is going into the
concrete stanchion.
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Mr. May. That has been hit?

Mr. Linko. It has been hit. This is the closeup. It is constantly being
hit.

Mr. May. That is a sharp turn to the right. You have about 11 mes-
sages on those signs, and it becomes a particularly critical area?

Mr. Lingo. That is right. My main point here is that without spend-
ing any extra money—in fact we could have saved money—you could
have backed up this sign and put it behind this particular guard rail,
and it would never be hit. There would be no maintenance, and I feel
it would be in the proper place.

75 WEES

New York ¢
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This is representative of what happens when one of these is hit in a
bad accident.
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Here you see another one that has been smashed into.
In this back view here, you can see that without spending any extra
money, you could have moved that stanchion forward.

—— -

—. | — —cm—

Here you see where they put the sign in advance of the indecision
area, like I am recommending. There was a light in that indecision area,
and somebody knocked down the light. It could have been a concrete
stanchion.
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Mr. McCarray. Mr. Chairman, could I ask Mr. Prisk a question ?

Here is a good example, although some of the others are even better.
The number of words there is—20 words. At Ohio State they did a
study funded by the Bureau on how long it takes to read these signs,
and they did this on official signs and on billboards. It showed the
direct correlation between the number of words and the amount of
time needed. Now, a car going 60 miles an hour goes 88 feet per second.
They showed it took from 1 to 9 seconds, depending upon the amount
of copy and number of words in the sign, to read these signs. It shows
that excessive wording is going to take the driver quite a bit of time—
he is going to be traversing a great distance.

Now, I would think that this excessive wording is a contributing
factor to the fact that you have four times the normal number of
runoffs. What are you doing in this area ?

SO

Kenn

Long Isiand Pl Grand Central Pkwy Ini
, el Tribore Br

i Airp

i MO COMMERCIAL TRAFFIC ! -
B L I SR S L a G u a 4
Atrpo

Mr. Prisg. Well, you put your hands on a very important problem,
certainly. First of all, you mentioned 18 or 19 words on the signs.
This is the difficulty we get into on some of our expressway situations,
where there are a great many destinations to be served. If you are to
move into this problem and have to decide which one of these words to
drop off, I daresay, after a little study, it would be hard to take them
off. Perhaps any of them.

The possibility we have been considering as part of our research
program at the Bureau of Public Roads is to make some use of the
audio capacities of individuals as well as their visual capacities, to
give then notice of exits and destinations to be served at a particular
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interchange. This is in the very early stage, however, and, until that
time, what we are doing is abiding by the standards which call for no
more than two destinations on any one sign. Where you have to have
multiple signs, as in this instance, we make a particular effort to keep
down to a single destination on a sign where that is possible.

It takes a great deal of careful planning in order to handle some of
these complicated interchanges.

Mzr. Cramer. May I ask Mr. Prisk a question ?

(Mr. Blatnik resumed the chair.)

Mr. Bratnix. Mr. Cramer.

Mr. Crarer. Who dreamed up these signs saying “Ped-X” to mark
a pedestrian crossing ? .

Mr. Prisk. I do not know what individual thought of that initially.
Of course it is an attempt to save sign space; and through that to give
more legibility to the sign.

Mr. Cramer. If you have not seen them before, you are likely to pass
four or five of them not knowing what they are. I did it myself. I did
not know what the heck it was. By the time I fiured out what it was,
I had already passed two or three Ped-X’s. That is, as I understand,
for pedestrian crossing; is thatright ?

r. Prisk. That is right.
Mr. Cramer. Is that wording, that type of sign, is that approved by

the Bureau?

Mr. Prisk. That is right. It is approved by others than the Bureau.
The National Joint Committee on Uniform 'l{'&ﬁc—eentml-l)em
approved that particular message.

However, we are making a very substantial effort right now to re-
search that type of message as against the symbol which is more com-
monly used in%uropean systems, to determine whether we cannot give
the driver a simplified message through a symbol.

Mr. Cramer. I think they do a much better job in Europe. They have
a picture of an individual on it, and by a picture you can very clearly
see what it is, that it is a crossing. But with Ped-X—you are going to
have:1 to educate the motorist considerably before they really under-
stand it.

Mr. Prisk. We are taking a serious look at that European system.

Mr. Lixgo. You see T have outlined where I would suggest that you
put this particular bridge sign (circle). You can see you have a full exit
lane. The sign is actually overhanging the exit lane and it is in the
worst possible place in the gore area as far as being hit is concerned.

You can see by putting it at this point (circle) you can put it behind
guardrails, leaving the gore area clear. This would not cost any more
money.

Here is where I feel a sign should be put, in advance of the gore area.
One reason is that you are able to read and see what you have to do
first and then make your decision. Putting it in the gore area might
create a condition like this in the next slide.



You have to make a decision, and the proper place to put this is in
advance at the proper time, early. The sign should be where the dots
are. ’
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Anybody that passes this sign (arrow) should not be reminded that
he has got to make an exit, because the smartest person, if he sees that,
will try to cut somebody off and will get in trouble.

Here is the point—somebody might make this maneuver; at the
last second he is trying to cut the guy off and cross two lanes of traffic.
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‘We can save a lot of money by putting these signs in advance. On
many of our roads the signs are at this particular point in the gore.
You could span just four lanes instead of six lanes and save money
doing the job, by putting the supports where the circles are.

Here is a perfect gore area. I do not think you could mark it any
better, and yet somebody smashed the rail. You have extra room and
nothing was spared in design here, and then we saturate the gore with
a concrete stanchion.
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Two years later, this is the same spot, and the guard rail is still
lying there. I would again like to bring out the point, no maintenance
on Interstate highways. According to the books I read, the State is
responsible for maintaining these highways. In my State they gave
the responsibility to the city ; but the city does not maintain it.

&

™, Ml Whitestone Br
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Here is another gore that has been hit and the sign could have been
put in advance like this, where I have the outline.




132

Here is another sign you could have backed up. Give the guy a
break. We have neglected this area.

" Uit
NUTCHINSQR PREY SOUTN | MUICHINSOR PEEY WO
Whitestone B Merritt Phwy
2 W Ve et Ld

s
sl ey = .
R

Here you see another one smashed-and the book actually recom-
mends that you put these signs there. That gives you a good idea
of why some of these are here. In the background you can see the
dot showing a similar sign. All of those gore areas are saturated
like this. Also, note the improper guardrail; it is supposed to be 40
feet, not 12 feet.
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Here you see they spanned the gore area with the sign and had
to go and put a little light bulb there. Once you put a little bulb there,
you have got to have 40 feet of guardrail to protect the light.

They have money for this guardrail at this point, but I feel they
should use it where it is really needed.

Mr. May. Any particular reason why they should put a guardrail
in front of a breakaway light pole?

Mr. Prisx. No. Experience and research have shown that short
sections of guardrail at light standards are more hazardous than
an unprotected light pole.

Mr. May. This is another example of the waste of money and the
creation of a hazard.

Mr. Linko. That is the way I feel about it.

Mr. Brarnig. A breakaway light pole would not do any good if
you have a concrete obstacle like this?

Mr. Prisg. I was basing my statement on the breakaway type pole,
which would break it at the ground level.

Mr. Brarnig. Why do they have a big block of concrete there? If
that concrete base were flush with the ground you could still bolt the
light post to it.

Mr. Prisk. Some of this is consideration of vertical clearance to
the bottom edge of the sign. This is rather carefully controlled, so
as to provide clearance consistent with the clearance of structures:
The pole is ordered in a given standard length, such as is commonly
manufactured in quantity. If this is shorter than what is required, the
- concrete is built up high enough to reach the bottom of the pole and
to obtain the proper vertical clearance. There is no real reason why
a somewhat longer pole could not be ordered at a slight additional
expense, and that footing could then be flush. You might have a
slight excess of vertical clearance under the sign.
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Mr. CraMEer. Mr. Prisk, is there any reason why these gore areas
could not be cleared and the signs put up ahead of the exit ramp or
before the cutoff, as Mr. Linko suggested ?

Mr. Prisk. No sir. And we are very sensitive to that. We are quite
aware of it, and have attempted to stress this with the States, at every
o}?portunity, and the necessity to mount these signs in advance of
the gore.

Mr. Cramer. These new safety regulations that are going to be
promulgated, they will give an opportunity to do something about
it then by regulation, will they not ?

Mr. Pris. Well, to the extent that you can accomplish it by regula-
tion; yes, sir.

Mr. Linxo. Here you see we did put this one in advance. Here we
put a light pole in and put a guardrail anyway.

I think we should make that off limits. Qur whole State is messed
up. Other States, like Jersey, put most of their signs in advance. This
particular guardrail protecting that light pole is not needed, because
1t is an easy-knockdown light pole.

You can see what happened. It went right through the windshield
in this car and killed that guy. The guardrail is really not needed.

Where the Road of Life Ended, - /SN
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This is the particular installation. All it says is “Exit 52,” and it is
an easy-knockdown sign and they have 48 feet of guardrail which
cost a fortune of money. It is not serving any real purpose, and it
kills the driver if he happeneds to run into the guardrail.

I\tIr BQLATNIK. This is the guardrail that was struck in the preceding
picture?

Mr. Lingo. This man died because they were protecting this easy-
knockdown sign.

Mr. Brarnik. The only function this guardrail serves, Mr. Prisk,
is to protect the sign which is a breakaway sign.

Mr. Prisk. I would say that is correct. There is a very curious re-
verse of emphasis about this word “protection.” You talk about puttin
the guardrail in to protect the sign, where actually the guardrail
should be put in to protect people that might possibly run against it.
The guardrail installations only should be put in a place where they
would provide more safety than would be provided if they were
omitted.

I think that is a very important point to understand.

Mr. Cramzer. May I ask Mr. Prisk a question ?

Mr. BuaTNig. Mr. Cramer.

Mr. CraMEr. Referring again to the report on highway design and
operational practices of AASHO that was recently issued, relating to
highway safety, in the subject matter of gore areas, it says:

Since the rate of accidents in the gore area is approximately four times as
great as the rate of ran-off-the-road accidents at other locationms, it is impera-

tive that the gore area and the area beyond be kept free of all hazardous ob-
structions, so as to provide a clear recovery area for out-of-control vehicles.

Then there were other suggestions.
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Now, the Bureau had previously adopted other AASHQO reports
relating to highway standards. Is 1t contemplated that this highway
safety report is going to be given consideration ? :

Mr. Prisk. That report you referred to has been adopted as a policy
by the Bureau of Public Roads——

Mr. Cramer. That is what you said yesterday.

Mr. Prisg. Yes.

Mr. Cramer. So in the future these gore areas, so far as the Bureau
is concerned, should conform to the gore area standards or recommen-
dations set out in the AASHO report; is that correct?

Mr. Prisg. That is our declaration.

Mr. Cramer. And I assume that these likewise will be given con-
sideration by Dr. Haddon and the safety agency?

Mr. Prisk. I would expect that.

Mr. Craser. Thank you.

Mr. Lingo. Here you see another location with an easy-knockdown
sign, similar to the one where that driver was wiped out. There are
48 feet of guardrail here also, and you can see that, if you knock over
the sign, it will not harm the car. Yet they are trying to protect it.
They are killing the drivers.

This is the Long Island Expressway. A lot of it is newly built,
and I feel that we have an obligation, not only to keep the gore clear
on the highways but to go back and rip up that guardrail. Just take
it up and leave the sign there, before any people have to die.
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This is the type of sign that can be hit and knocked over and the
car can continue.

As you see, the purpose is defeated here because there is a spear of

guardrail in the gore.
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This is a serious matter. Here I have a series of pictures showing
48 feet of guardrail protecting an exit sign. It has been hit many times.

So here it was hit. Instead of removing it completely, they made it
stronger, and it is costing more money. This has been hit many times.
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And this is also an exit sign. There is no guardrail here, but this is
not an easy-knockdown sign. This particular sign is held up by two
8-inch I-beams, and all it says is “Exit.” And this particular section
has many of these signs.
 Mr. Buarnik. When you say 8-inch I-beams, you are referring to
sort of a steel

-~ Mr. Lingo. That is right. Steel beam in the shape of an I. There are
two of them there. There were two people in there, and they both died.
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This is the sign. They didn’t even knock it over.
After they died, they replaced it with an easy-knockdown sign,
which it should have been to begin with.
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Here is another one with a guardrail protection. I recommend that
they discontinue that exit sign completely and use the other sign on the
right, the “Exit Speed 25” sign. I want them to combine the signs. They

; can make it a little larger, and give the impression of being an exit.

Here is another sign that I took prior to a fatal accident. When Mr.
Kopecky came to New York several months ago to look at some of my
slides, we noticed somebody ran there through this gore area, and they
got maximum damage.

. X
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The light pole also had been knocked down but they replaced it
before I took this picture.

They put an easy-knockdown sign there, but they failed to remove
the guardrail in the rear which is laying on the ground.
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I want to say that this sign has been hit again and there was another
accident since. And the rail is still on the ground.

Mr. May. Would you go back and do that series again, please? We
have here a breakaway lig%lt pole?

Mr. Linko. That is right.

Mr2 May. We could have put that exit sign on the light pole to begin
with?

Mr. Linko. That is right.

Mr. May. We did not do it. We put it up with two heavy steel I-
beam;,z and we put two pieces of guardrail in front of it. What hap-

pened ?
- Mr. Linxo. Two people died there.

Mr. May. So they replaced the light pole?

Mr. Linko. Yes, and then they put up an easy-knockdown sign; but
the guardrail is still a menace because it is laying on the ground right
there. When Mr. Kopecky came to review this material the sign was
pushed back over the guardrail. The guardrail is there today, and
that was almost 8 months ago.

Mr. May. Apparently the people who put up the light poles had no
interest at all in the guardrail

Mr. Linko. Evidently they have nothing to do with it. It should be
ripped up, and removed. At this particular point, it is not serving any
purpose at all, but just waiting to do unnecessary damage.

Here you see a sign which is supposed to be protected by the guard-
rail. You can see that you could go to the left of the guardrail and hit
two of the three poles. That guardrail is a menace. It is not serving a
purpose.

Mr. May. And any time you see that triangular wooden base with a
light pole, that is temporary ?
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Mr. Linko. That type of pole, yes. It has been hit.

Mr. May. The original pole was hit ?

Mr. Lingo. Yes, that is temporary. A gore area is a place that is
constantly hit. We should have recognized it years ago.

You asked me a question, could we put this sign on the light pole?
We could. Here you see a sign on the light pole. This particular
stanchion you see laying on the ground on the right-hand side; all it
did was hold up an “exit” sign and somebody smashed it down and the
stanchion has been here for 2 years and they fail to remove it. And next
time somebody goes through the gore he 1s going to get killed.

Mr. Mavy. That is a breakaway light pole?

Mr. Linko. That is right.
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Mr. May. They will never get to it, because they will smash into
that concerete pedestal ?

Mr. Linko. This is right. T would like to point out this is Interstate.
I think we should get some maintenance.

Mr. Cramer. There is another example of those light posts going up
the ramp, constituting a hazard, when they could just as easily be put

on the wall. Is there any reason why those lampposts could not be put
. on the wall?

Mr. Prisk. No, sir.

Mr. Lingo. Here also you see a new sign just installed and there is a
concrete stanchion there between the legs. Nobody thinks of removing
it. This is an easy-knock-down sign. It (the stanchion) is not serving
any purpose at all.

Here also you see a sign knocked down two 2 years ago and the
stanchions are still there. A small sign has since been put in.
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Here is another gore area that is clear but it has been overrun.

1 e

This is the front view of the previous slide. There was an accident
and the light pole was knocked down and a temporary pole put back,
instead of removing the light and putting it inside the center guard-
rail. This ramp in the gore is an expensive thing, and this actually
could tip you over.
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Mr. CramERr. There is another instance where you have a lot of trees
making a pretty good hazard as well, right along the side of the road?

Mr. Lingo. That is right. This is in the gore area. This is a while
back. I have got pictures showing you they are planting trees right
now.

Mr. May. Now, Mr. Prisk, I do not understand this one at all. What
isthat ¢ It looks like a ramp.

Mr. Prisk. This is a type design that was used in some areas. I do
not know if I ever have seen one quite like it myself. I am certainly
not suggesting that it is any kind of regular practice.

I think this introduces a very definite hazard in the roadway, and at
a place where it should be possible to run across the gore. Even the curb
itself, as Mr. Linko has indicated earlier, is not always a necessary part
of the gore installation. I think this is one of the first things that you
must notice; namely, that the curbs at gores are often superfluous.

Mr. May. You are kind of perplexed about that one yourself?

Mr. Prisk. Yes.

Mr. Cramer. That would make a good ski jump.

Mr. Lingo. Another bad thing about this particular spot, they have
a blinker light, and anyone running through that area, it goes right
through the windshield. '

This is the Cross Island Expressway, sir.

Mr. McEweN. Cross Island Expressway ¢

Mr. Lingo. Yes, in Long Island. Actually, the whole installation
should be removed. The light pole should be put inside the center rail
like you see the rest of them.

I made an effort to try to clear these gore areas, and I talked to
everyone and anyone, State officials, city officials, about these danger
areas as far back as 2 or 3 years age. Here you see them building the
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stuff here. I have no way of stopping it. I have contacted everybody.
This is a clear area that can be overrun by almost a quarter of a mile.

This is the finished product. There is no guardrail. If you back up
and take a look at this thing, you see it did not have to be there.

NY 24 WEST
Hempsteaq by

You have a guardrail in advance on the right. The guy could read
it ahead of time.

Mr. May. About when was this installed

Mr. Linxo. This was installed last year. This was a federally aided
highway. With all the efforts I have been making over the years to
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try to cut it out, I have watched thése people build this stuff and I have
tried to stop it. It did not do any good. You can see by putting it
behind the rail it is impossible to hit. The proper place where these
signs should be is in advance where you can read it.

Here you see this is our Grand Central Parkway. Put this sign in
the center of the gore, and not at the beginning. This is a gasoline sta-
tion. A guy might get the wrong idea and think this is an exit.

These are all very poor decisions. Here, just by reversing this sign,
as I marked in, and taking it out of the gore and putting it on the
right island, would make it impossible to hit.

;gcrand ‘-Central Pkwy
_yan Wyck Expwy
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Mr. Mav. It has been hit?

Mr. Lingo. Yes. With no maintenance. There is no driver decision
to be made on the right-hand side. But in the gore area, a guy may
decide to go left or right, and that is where they are overrunning
it. Without spending any extra money, and just by thinking about
the situation, 1t could be improved and made safer. I wish they would
remove this hazard.

Here you see where they did something similar to what I recom-
mended. Keep the thing on the right. And you can see the gore area,

R
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there was a light there, somebody smashed it. It could have been the
stanchion they hit.

This is another shot of the gore area, same spot. Even the light poles
should be considered for the right side.
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Mr. Buarnix. What happened here ?

Mr. Lingo. Where the X is, there was a light pole.

Mr. BraTnik. The light was where the X is?

Mr. Linxo. That is right.

Also our entrance gores are saturated. I have a marking at the upper
right where I think a sign should be in advance, so you can read it
ahead of time.

You should be able to read it and know what you are to do before
you get to it. I marked where it should be.
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Here you see they did put it here. This is a proper sign installation.
But even here they did a half job, because the guardrail protecting
this sign that is behind the fence is 2 feet from the curb. It is hard to
see. There is a spot there pointing it out. You could run into that thing .
and wreck your car and it is not even protecting the sign.

Mr. May. So we understand, that sign support is behind the fence ?

Mr. Linko. That is right.

Mr. May. They have put up that hunk of guardrail to protect—
what is the reason ?

Mr. Linko. I do not see any reason. That can smash the car, and it
is not protecting anything.

This points out, whether entrance gore areas or exits, they should
be off limits to everything. If you could put this sign in advance, up
there like I have marked.
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You would be able to read it, see what you have to do, and continue
on your way. If you made a mistake, you will not have to wipe out your
car, because that gore area would be clear.

All of thesehave been-hitr——————




154

Every one of them.

Here is another gore area with a concrete abutment, which is just
as dangerous. I feel we are failing to protect these in the proper
manner.

There are some places where you do have a hazard in the gore area,
and it is impossible to remove it. We have been just leaving it that way.
Cars have been smashing into it, wiping out the family and cars, while
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we feel that we met our responsibility. Now, there is a solution to every
problem, and a solution to this may be this in the next slide.

Neck Br
Ve MiLES

Now, disregard the stuff you see in the front. In the background
you see the dot, and that is the abutment that you cannot remove, If
we build an advance island like this, the decision could be made back
here ahead of a clear gore area. They will never reach that area back
there, so you would never have a crash. In this particular case we
defeated the purpose of good design by saturating this with a lamp
pole and then putting 12-inch conerete blocks to protect the light pole.
This is a standard practice on our Interstate highways in this area. I

{
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was trying to get Mr. Prisk to get a demonstration project to go to all
these places, rip out all this stuff, and even taper the curbs. Give the

y a chance if he overruns this area. It is not serving any useful
function. These particular highways that I am pointing out are not
like an Interstate highway in the rural area, because these handle
100,000 cars a day. All the guy has to do is deviate a little bit, and that
isit.

I feel we have an obligation to go back and do something about
these areas.

Every one of these gores hasbeen hit.

Here you can see we had a chance to put this concrete stanchion
back at the abutment, but we put it right up front where somebody is
going to hit it, and somebody did.
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This is what happened when they hit this kind of guardrail. This
is a different shot of one of the pictures I showed you. The car is com-
pletely wrecked and two people died. That can happen at any one of
these points we have been watching.

87-767 0—68——11
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T would like to point out I think we should have a rule that when-
ever we pour concrete stanchions for any reason at all on our roadsides
the guardrail should be installed with the concrete stanchions. This
thing has been there for 214 years, and we never put in a guardrail to
protect it. They had good intentions, but we should install the guard-
rail before we pour the block. The motorist needs some protection.

Grand Centrat Pk;y b
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Here is a view of light posts. Here you have an easy-knockdown
light pole and concrete stanchions protecting it. They have been hit.

This is what I asked the Office of Highway Safety to clear. I asked
them to get a project going to taper this curb off. This is a killer. You
could be riding along, 60 miles an hour, and if you have a tapered curb
you would get a second chance. But once you hit this, it causes unneces-
sary damage, and maybe three or four cars are involved. If this curb is
ta%)ered, and we would clear all this junk in that gore, it would be much
safer.
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Here is another one. You see, that rail would never give somebody
a chance to knock down an easy-knock-down light pole and keep on

going.

.

Mo

This is a standard practice in my area. It is serving no purpose but
to wreck the car. You have an easy-knock-down light pole but every-
thing is designed to wreck the car.
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Here is a closeup.
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Because you can take a look at these things—well, they are chopping
away at the tires.

Lo




you.




164

Here it says “Rest Area,” and the sign could have been put on the
righthand side of the guardrail. There are two concrete blocks right
beneath that guardrail. If you hit that, you will really be put to rest.

Mr. Brarnik. Mr. Linko, I thank you for appearing, and you
will be appearing again in future hearings.

To summarize briefly, we have seen what an alert and intelligent
layman was able to observe in the way of unnecessary hazards and poor
design in his native area. I am impressed by the acuteness and the
validity of what he has evaluated. To be frank, in all the years I have
been driving, I thought I was fairly safety conscious, about as much
as the average good driver. I must confess that I was missing over
80 or 90 percent of these hazards and unaware of them. The tragedy
and pity is that we have these deadly and lethal obstacles all around
us, especially in the gore areas which you described.

You see what they do to the unsuspecting motorist, who is unaware
of the deadliness of these obstacles. It has been astonishing to learn
that these hazards are as widespread as they are dangerous. These
hazards exist from coast to coast. Further, evidence that something
is tragically wrong in the design area is the testimony we have heard
to the effect that mistakes of the past have been carried over, repeatedly
and consistently, to even our newest roads.

Many of the hazards Mr. Linko has pointed out exist on new or re-
cently opened segments of the modern Interstate System itself. It
has been shown that not only would it not have cost more to construct
some of these projects safely but in many cases they could have been
built more safely for much less money.

Is that not true, Mr. Linko?

Mr. Lingo. That is right ; 90 percent of my program points out that
it could have been done at the same cost or less.

~



165

Mr. Brarnik. You are not even pleading to make the highway
safer—you just say, please leave them alone, do not clutter them up
with these deadly obstacles——

Mr. Linko. Even if it cost a few dollars more. The first time it is
hit and it has to be repaired—the few dollars you save is wiped out.

Mr. Brarnix. Many sign structures costing thousands of dollars
apiece could have been eliminated entirely, by placing the signs on
existing bridge structures. In addition to the dollars saved, greater
safety would have resulted, obviously.

Overdesigned supports, concrete bridge ends which have no func-
tion, cluttered gore areas and roadside areas that look like military
tank traps, all have been shown to be lethal in nature. The fact that
they are costly and often unnecessary merely aggravates the situation.

Somewhere, the people responsible for design have subordinated
safety to other considerations. It is incredible, but true.

The emphasis of these hearings, at further sessions, will be upon
those things which can and absolutely must be done to correct the
conditions shown by today’s testimony and pictorial presentation.

Mr. Linko, I know that I speak for all members of the committee
and for the stafl and for those who have been in the audience, partici-
pating in this morning’s presentation, in expressing our apprecia-
tion and our commendation for a very skillful presentation before a
committee of Congress.

You have been most helpful, and we thank you.

Mr. Cramer. I would like to join in expressing my appreciation to
Mr. Linko who, as the chairman has suggested, as Mr. John Q. Citi-
zen, has seen fit on his own to study some of these matters. He has
shown a very fine analysis of the problem.

I think it will help alert this committee and the Congress and per-
haps many other people to the safety hazards that exist. I congratu-
late you and thank you for the fine service that you have rendered.

It seems to me that in a number of instances—for what reason I
don’t know, there does not seem to be any valid reason—they are in
effect designing death traps, despite the fact that the law requires the
safety aspect of highway design be given equal consideration to other
aspects. From what we have seen so far, it would appear that safety
design standards have been downgraded, second rated, to esthetics, to
planting trees, to beautification and what-have-you.

Brarnig. Would the gentleman yield at this point? It is a good
point.

Mr. CraMER. Yes, I yield.

Mr. BraT~ig. What really aggravates me and frightens me, I think
in some instances it seems more than just downgrading the safety as-
pects of highway design, but it is the complete unawareness of the need
for safety or that this is a dangerous situation, and that maintenance
work by State, Federal, municipal highway departments and other
people should be most conscious of hazard conditions.

Mr. Cramer. I agree with the chairman. It appears that those who
are responsible, State and Federal, have been oblivious to the safety
hazards that are being built into the highways. I gather from the
staff, this New York information is symbolic of what is being done
throughout the Nation. Isn’t that true, Mr. Prisk? Are these not ex-

1Y
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amples of what is being built, the type of death traps being built in the
highway system today, all over the country? This is not just New
York?

Mr. Prisk. This is reasonably correct, yes. '

Mr. CrRaMER. So it is a nationwide problem. The designers and those
responsible for carrying out the highway program have been somewhat
oblivious to the necessity to build a safe Eigh'way as it relates to some
of these obstructions, obstacles, and death traps that have been evi-
denced here today and yesterday.

Now, admittedly, I think the record should show as well, Mr. Prisk,
that there have been a number of safety features built into the high-
ways; have there not ?

Mr. Prisk. Definitely so.

Mr. CrRaMER. As it relates to certain design aspects, there have been
have there not, some other areas in which safety has been given con-
sideration. Give us a few examples of those.

Mr. Prisk. I think access control itself is one. Certainly the improve-
ment in alinement and curvature, separation of grades, separation of
opposing roadways, and the gradual development of techniques of
handling traffic in given situations.

Mr. CraMEer. You see, when this system was evolved, the Interstate
particularly back in 1956, one of the biggest selling points, in addi-
tion to defense and the commerce that would result and adequate trans-
portation and what-have-you, was safety. We were assured when
these highways were completed that they could contemplate saving
8,000 lives a year. It appears to me that each of these safety hazards
built into the highways reduces the possibility of saving those lives.

One of the principal selling points for this entire program—now
going on about $50 billion—was to save lives. If we are not actually
building the highways to do that, we are not doing our duty. Perhaps
this Safety Act passed last year, plus these hearings, will pinpoint
what else needs to be done. '

Mr. Brar~ig. Thank you, Mr. Linko, and thank you, Mr. Prisk.
The hearings for today are adjourned and the hearings will be resumed,
and the committee will meet at 10 o’clock tomorrow morning.

(Whereupon, at 12:35 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to recon-
vene at 10 a.m., Thursday, May 25,1967.)
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House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE FEDERAL-A1D HicEWAY
Proeram or THE ComMITTEE ON PUBLIC WORKS,
Washington,D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10:16 a.m., in room
2167, Rayburn Building, Hon. John A. Blatnik, chairman, presiding.

Present: Messrs. Fallon (Public Works chairman), Blatnik (sub-

committee chairman), Kluczynski, McCarthy, Cramer, Cleveland,
McEwen, Schadeberg, Zion, McDonald, Denney, and Esch.

Staff present: (Same as previous day.)

Mr. Brarnik. The Special Subcommittee on the Federal-Aid High-
way Program of the House Public Works Committee will please
come to order.

At the conclusion of yesterday’s session, we heard convincing testi-
mony as to the existence of certain design deficiencies in our Nation’s
highways, including even some of our most recently completed Fed-
eral-aid roads.

The conditions described by Mr. Joseph Linko, our first witness,
were limited geographically to the Greater New York area in his testi-
mony because New York is where the witness lives and is, therefore,
the scene of most of the research he performed in his unusual and com-
mendable one-man inquiry. However, as our staff investigation has
disclosed, the conditions described by Mr. Linko are varied and exist
from coast to coast.

As we resume our hearings today, we will hear testimony from Dr.
Donald F. Huelke, of the University of Michigan Medical School,
Ann Arbor, Mich. An associate professor of anatomy, Dr. Huelke’s
interest in the cause and results of automobile crashes is of long
standing. There is a lot more to be said about Dr. Huelke. We appre-
ciate your appearance here.

We are very pleased to have with us our friend and colleague, Con-
gressman Marvin Esch, from Ann Arbor, Mich., who is a personal
friend and associate of our star witness of today.

Congressman, would you take over and make your presentation,
make the introduction, as you wish ? »

Mr. Escu. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and members of
the committee.

I am honored to be before this committee. I would like to associate
myself with the remarks of the chairman and the other members
of the committee as you begin this important hearing. I am also
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most honored to have an opportunity to introduce and to give you
a little bit more background on Dr. Huelke.

Dr. Huelke, in previous years, had a grant from the Public Health
Service to study the causes of fatal accidents. This took him through-
out our own district in which he and an associate, Dr. Paul Gikas,
studied on the scene the direct cause of fatal accidents over an
extended period of time. He will speak of this work that grew out of
not only the internal factors inside of an automobile, but the external
factors in terms of road hazards that exist on our highways.

May I suggest to the members of the committee that as you hear
the expert testimony of our witness this morning, we reflect on the
need not only to develop more effective ways of planning and design
of our highway system, but that we also look at the death traps that
exist today in the current highway system that we have, and determine
what remedies we may make of an intermediate nature.

Tt was in this regard that we became more closely associated with
our witness this morning.

There was one particular stretch of an interstate highway, I-94,
which Dr. Huelke and I called the “death corridor,” because there
was a large number of fatal accidents within a very brief section of
that highway. Subsequent to calling attention to it, we did have
emergency funds to erect a median barrier to alleviate the problem
of crossover of the median strip.

Although the highway was scheduled for updating in 1969, there
may well have been 30 to 40 additional deaths during that time.

T call the attention of the committee to-this illustration because
it points up the seriousness not only of our long-range planning, but
the need for us to examine the present Interstate System to bring it
up to more reasonable and safer standards, and to move in with
intermediate programs which might be needed.

Dr. Huelke, I think, has gained national prominence in the field
of highway safety and his testimony today I think will perhaps be
shocking, but perhaps will be most meaningful to you as you recog-
nize the expertise which he brings to your committee.

So, Dr. Huelke, we are very pleased to have you with us today.

Dr. Huerke. Thank you very much.

Mr. Brarnmx. Dr. Huelke, before you proceed, I want to certainly
express the genuine appreciation and thanks of the entire committee,
certainly the Chair, for the splendid cooperation you have given this
staff. We do feel this whole subject area is one of tremendous signifi-
cance, and it is almost shocking the way this whole matter has been
overlooked for the 10 years we have been engaged in the largest
peacetime public works program in history, which is primarily de-
signed to save literally thousands of lives. At least several of these
thousands were needlessly lost because of miscalculations or errors or,
through inadvertence, obstacles were put in places where they
greatly increased the probability of contact, of impact, of automobile
collisions.

Dr. Huelke, in your case, of course, as we do with all witnesses, we
would ask that you take the oath. Would you please stand and raise
your right hand. Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are
about to give before this subcommittee will be the truth, the whole
truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God ?
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Dr. Huerke. I do.

Mr. BraTnik. Please be seated, Doctor.

Mr. May.

Mr. W. May. Doctor, for the benefit of the committee, would you tell
us about your background, how you became interested in the subject
matter.

TESTIMONY OF DR. DONALD F. HUELKE, UNIVERSITY OF MICHI-
GAN MEDICAL SCHOOL, ANN ARBOR, MICH., AND CHARLES W.
PRISK, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF TRAFFIC OPERATIONS,
BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPOR-
TATION

Dr. HueLge. Approximately 10 years ago, I began a study on bio-
mechanics of fracture production. In other words, how do bones
break. This is a very small subject and it was actually only to the prob-
lem of the lower jaw.

Mr. W. May. Are you a medical doctor ?

Dr. Huerke. No, I am not. I am a Ph. D. in anatomy. I have a
doctor’s degree in human anatomy.

Mr. W. May. Did you go to school in Ann Arbor, Mich.?

Dr. HurLke. Yes, for my Ph. D. work. I received my bachelor de-
gree from the University of Illinois.

Mr. W. May. Thank you.

Dr. HueLke. At the time I was studying fractures of the lower
jaw, one of the things we were doing was to review the clinical cases
at the hospital, and it became obvious that over 50 percent of the
fractures of the lower jaw were produced in automobile accidents.
From this beginning, I started wondering what then, in automobile
accidents is causing these types of injuries.

So, in order to study the effect of full body trauma, I thought that
the automobile accident would be one way to do so.

To try and save time and not have to follow every injury-producing
automobile accident, I then went out to only the fatal accidents.

We then received a grant from the U.S. Public Health Service, the
Division of Accident Prevention, which funded this project for 4 years.
il‘he project began at about November 1,1961, and it terminated 4 years

ater.

Presently I have a grant from the same source to investigate non-
fatality accidents in recent model cars in which people are injured
but not killed, and so to date I have examined some 200 fatal auto-
mobile accidents in which approximately 270 people were killed, and,
in addition, close to 300 nonfatality accidents in which people have
been injured.

As an aside from this, when we get to the accident scene, we are on
call with the police 24 hours, day and night. When we get to the scene,
we are interested in determining what happened and what killed or
injured the individual.

We take photographs at the scene of skidmarks, the roadway, the
vehicles, and frequently of the occupants. And then, after we find out
what the autopsy results indicate was the cause of death, we go back
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to the vehicle and start correlating the crushed chest with the steering
wheel, or ejection from the vehicle.

Tt became all too apparent to me many of these people were striking
the immovable objects along the edge of the road, which not necessarily
needed to be there, or which should have been protected in some way
by adequate protective means.

One of the things that I did notice, as Congressman Esch men-
tioned, is on I-94, around Ann Arbor. In a 4-year period, we had
20 percent of all deaths on this I-94 expressway with 10 percent of
the deaths due to cross-median accidents; in other words, one vehicle
crossing the grassy stretch separating the two lanes of traffic.

It was a year ago in Lansing that I testified to this point, and Con-
gressman Esch was there and he was forceful enough in convincing
Governor Romney and Mr. Hill, head of the highway department,
that this is truly an emergency situation, a true death corridor; it has
just been the last month that 7 miles of guardrail have been installed
on this expressway. And since the installation, there have been repeated
hits on this guardrail of vehicles out of control, attempting to cross
the median, but who have not succeeded because of this guardrail
situation.

I think it is going to be a lifesaver. I think we are going to save
between five and 10 lives a year on the 7-mile strip of highway because
of the guardrail installation.

Mr. W. May. How far away from your home base did you go to
analyze these accidents?

Dr. HueLke. Wherever the police asked me to go from our area.
Now, I am on call with the Ann Arbor Police, with the Sheriff’s De-
partment of Washetenaw County, and the State police at Ypsilanti.
The State police do obviously cross county lines. In travel time, the
farthest accident to the scene when I was called was 45 minutes away
at night by expressway, so this did put us out a considerable distance
from what you might say “home base.”

Mr. W. May. Would you proceed.

Dr. Huekre. What I would like to do, then, this morning is to talk
about the problem of the highway in terms of collision experience that
we have had, and not necessarily talk only the Federal-aid program,
but show you the same sorts of things in secondary areas, as well. I
would like to develop this theme, then, of the immovable objects, the
obstacles, and the lack of protection which has killed many people in
our State.

So if I may have the lights out and the projector on, we could get
to the first case. :

This is a police photo from an on-scene accident. The vehicle seen
in the ditch was traveling toward us.

This is a secondary road. It is not paved. It is a gravel surface. But
the night before, it had rained and it came down as sleet, and then it
froze, so the highway was very slippery. Even the gravel road here
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was covered with ice, and as the vehicle came around the turn, the
driver was traveling too fast for conditions,
. Notice I did not say he was speeding, because in my estimation, speed
indicates he is traveling faster than the posted limit. But this man
made the mistake of traveling a little too fast on this icy surface
around the curve, so we have a driver error.

As he came around the curve, he slid off and went into the ditch
along the road edge. :

Notice here there is no shoulder to this roadway, and notice the very
deep drainage ditch along the road edge.

The ironic part of this thing is the fact that this is a nonfunctional
drainage ditch, its function having been lost by a subdivision that is
to the left, and in the background with service drives, making this
ditch just a deep ditch.

He went off into the ditch as you can see, and struck with the left
front fender in that area, causing the door to pop open. He was ejected
and was killed. A

Now, we have a problem with automotive design in that the car door
opened ; but the important thing is that had this been a relatively flat
area, he could have made his mistake—I am not making any excuse
for the vehicle, but even with his mistake, he could have survived this
accident.

The other mistake that he made is that there was a seat belt avail-
able in the car. He did not wear it this day.
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This is I-95 Expressway near Ypsilanti, a town that is not too far
from us. Notice the roadway is a 70-mile-an-hour dual expressway.
The median in the center is 35 feet wide. It is flat.

At 70 miles an hour, you are traveling at 103 feet per second, and it
does not take you very much time to cross a 30-foot-wide median.

Notice on the right side there is a lake, Ford Lake by name, and there
Is a steep embankment off the road area down to the shore of the lake.

The only protection that is offered along this segment are these pine
pillars, 6-inch-diameter pine pillars, which can be broken off at a
vehicle speed of between 5 and 10 miles an hour. '

Mr. W. May. There are no cables between those pillars?

Dr. Huerke. No, sir,

Mr. W. Mavy. All right.

Dr. Huerge. And one evening we did have a fatal accident at this
scene.

A woman was driving along when she hit this car in the rear.

A little background on this vehicle. He had stopped in Ann Arbor
late at ni%ht, coming back from vacation with his family. He had “bat-
tery trouble,” and his muffler had gone out on him. For a small foreign
car like this, the gas station did not have a muffler. They gave him'a
quick charge of his battery and he was going home in the slow speed
lane, as we saw in the other photograph, when he was struck in the
rear. This car and the other car went through those guard posts, down
to the shoreline where this car struck the two trees right at the edge
of the water.

The pathetic part of this was that the three children in the back seat
each received a fracture of one of their extremities. The father, who
was the driver, was running around frantically throwing all the cloth-
ing—that had literally exploded out of the rear of the vehicle—looking



for his 19-month-old boy. His wife was ejected from the car and was
on the opposite side, dead of a crushed skull, and had she stayed inside
the vehicle, she could have survived. But also, she was holding this
19-month-old baby on her lap at the time. The child was ejected with
the mother. The child landed in the water and drowned in 6 inches of
water 8 feet from the shoreline—a double ejection fatality, both of
which could have been prevented, again by automotive design.

Had an adequate guardrail been along that road edge, this would
not have been a double fatality accident. But today I want to empha-
size some of the problems of the roadside.

This tree is not on the edge of the road; this tree is in the road, and
the sign says “Stop Ahead.” And that is what he did, and he was killed.
It happened at 10 o’clock on a Saturday morning.

87-757 0—68——12
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When I was out at this scene, the farmer was working in his field
to the right, and he was strongly berating me because of the tree.
Finally I quieted him down enough to identify myself and he apolo-
gized. He thought I was from the road commission. He told me that
on two separate occasions he had called the road commission to in-
.dicate people had struck this tree, ripped out a headlight or ripped off
a fender, and he had pleaded with them to remove the tree. :

This tree was not removed, and we have a fatal crash against it be-
cause it is 2 feet into the roadway.

Mr. W. May. Isthat the farmer’s tree?

Dr. HueLke. No, sir. His farmhouse is nowhere near this area, so
it is not a beautification tree for the esthetics of the farm area.

Mr. W. May. That tree is on the right-of-way of the road?

Dr. Huetke. Yes. I then called the highway commission in our
county and asked why these trees were not removed and others like
them, trees on the outside of the curb that have been hit time and time
again; and their answer was, “We don’t have the funds to do so.”

I think this is very significant, because without the funds, you can-
not get the manpower nor the machinery to remove these types of trees
that are struck time and time again.

About a year later, I passed this scene and the tree was marked “For
Removal.” So I called up the county commissioner and said, “Con-
gratulations. I see you have funds to remove these types of trees now.”
He said, “Oh, no, we don’t have funds; but we must do it. Those trees
have Dutch elm disease.”

Mr. Cramer. He said what ?

Dr. HueLke. “That tree had Dutch elm disease.” Therefore, it is
being removed to stop the spread of Dutch elm disease; but they could
not afford the money or time or manpower to remove these trees be-
cause they were lethal.

Mr. W. May. Excuse me, Doctor. Mr. Prisk, do I understand Mich-
igan 121as entered into a program of tree removal alongside the high-
ways? }

Mr. Prisk. Yes. Michigan State Highway Department has started
on their trunkline system in a systematic fashion to remove trees that
are close to the road and constitute a hazard. Several hundred thou-
sand trees have been removed under this program.

Dr. HueLke. And according to Mr. McCarthy. the chief designer
of Michigan’s highway systems, he is very thankful for Dutch elm
disease, because now they have a good excuse to start taking them down,
because before peonle would complain that that tree was being taken
down; it is a nice old tree, gives a lot of shade, lot of character to the
road, and this beautification idea tends to take nriority.

Now when they say it has Dutch elm disease, people are more
understanding. ’

Mr. CraMER. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question ?

Mr. BraTNig. Mr. Cramer.

Mr. CraMEer. Does the staff know whether this is a Federal-aid
highwav or not ? It does not look very much like it.

Dr. Huerke. No, it is not; but this is the problem we see and I
would like, if T may, to develop this point.

Mr. Cramer. In just 2 moment.

Dr. HueLke. Yes.

Mr. CramEer. Mr. Prisk, does the State of Michigan have a program
to plant trees for beautification purposes as well as to take them down?

Mr. Prisk. I feel sure that they do.
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Mr. CramER. So one program is planting them and another program
is taking them down; is that right? :

Mr. Prisk. That is right.

M. CramEer. It makes a lot of sense.

This particular tree is on the right-of-way. Obviously, by regulation
or otherwise, it would not be permitted on a Federal-aid highway;
is that right?

Mr. Prisg. True.

Mr. Cramer. Actually what we are dealing with is a State-county
problem, basically?

Mr. Prisg. I would say so.

Mr. CraMEer. Yes. Thank you.

Dr. HueLke. Last year up in Lansing, when we talked about plant-
ing of trees on the outside of curves, especially, Mr. McCarthy, the
chief designer of Michigan, said, “We don’t do that any more.” I
had to point out to him that 15 minutes previous to my testimony,
when I was going on an exit ramp off of a Federal-aid supported
highway, I-96 by name, in the Lansing area, the road crew was
out there planting trees on the outside of the curve at the very moment
hesaid that this was not being done.

Mr. CramER. As Mr. Prisk indicated, that is a different program.
That is a Federal program to plant trees; that is a different program.

Dr. HueLge. Yes. ‘

Mr. Cramer. The other is a program to take them down. This is
the program to plant trees. And that is the program we have before
us now, to consider for further authorization, the program to plant
these trees. '

Dr. Huecke. I believe that it is not the problem of planting the
trees; it is where you plant them and how close to the roadside.

The interesting thing, and this is a typical road, this road was a very
small trail about 20 years ago. They saw that it was being used more
frequently, so they widened it and then put a gravel surface on it. Now
this road is being upgraded and it is blacktopped, but still all of the
roadside hazards are in place. The curves are just as flat as they have
always been, and the problem is that now we have the higher speed
roadway with all of the inherent bad characteristics of a very primitive
road. We see this quite often. ’

This is an example of what I call entrapment. Two male occupants
of a vehicle were driving on this curve one night at a relatively high
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rate of speed when they went out of control to the right, just missing
the yellow sign in the distance.

Here along the road edge we have a very narrow drainage ditch and
the right wheels of the vehicle became entrapped in this ditch and
now are leading them on a collision course to the trees in the far
distance. This is what will happen if you have a narrow type of ditch;
it can be a trap to take the vehicle onward to other{types of obstacles.
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And as we approach the trees, the ditch becomes steeper, the slope is
stronger, and they struck the trees and bounded back into the roadway.

And here we see the fatality in the rear seat. He was actually the
driver, by the way. He ended up in the rear seat of the automobile.
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Another hazard, which is supposed to be a protective device. This
is a tight rlght-hand curve, which is a feeder road to one of the express-
ways, and in the background—actually, up above off of the screen, you
see the chain-link fencing between the pine pillars. They went off the
roady hit this, and this led them on a collision course directly to the
tree.
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You can see the impact point and the lack of adequate supports of
the guardrail and the chain-link fencing.
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Another example of hazards close to the road. This happens to be
cne we had of a salesman driving home one night from Ann Arbor
when he came off this crest of the road. Notice the characteristic of the
road edge here. It is very badly chewed up. His wheel got off on this
area. He tried to bring the car %ack to the roadway, but he went down
the steep embankment, as we can see by the tracks in the distance, and

-
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struck a group of trees that were fairly far from the road edge. Once he
was on this downhill embankment, there was no possibility of a return
to the roadway.

This is his vehicle. He was alone in the car, but the windshield and
the side window support damage was done by his head for lack of
restraint.

Mr. CraMER. Go back to the tree he hit.

Dr. HurLke. Actually, you see the series of trees here [indicating].

Mr. CrameR. Oh, yes.

Dr. Huerge. And they were about 30 feet off of the roadway. But
the important point is this down slope is so close to the road edge that
leads him on the collision course.

(At this point, Mr. Kluczynski assumed the chair.)

Mr. Cramer. I want to ask you a question, Mr. Prisk. You indi-
cated yesterday, did you not, that the Federal regulation relating to
planting trees, although presently not being observed in many in-
stances, is supposedly to plant them beyond 30 feet from the highway
itself or the right-of-way ¢ Which isit?

Mr. Prisk. That is beyond the edge of the pavement.

Mr. Cramer. Right. So if the witness’ testimony is correct, as to
distance, which I assume it is, this tree that caused this problem

~would not be prohibited under Federal regulations presently in exist-
ence; is that right ¢

Mr. Prisk. So long as it is inside 30 feet, that is correct.

Mr. Cramzr. So long as it is planted outside 30 feet ?

Mr. Prisk. Outside 80 feet, yes.

Mr. Cramer. So, so far as beautification is concerned, the planting
of trees, there would be nothing to prohibit the duplication of this
problem ? '
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Mr. Prisg. Well, I think that I should say——

Mr. CraMer. I mean, so far as the distance is concerned? Down-
grade is another question.

Mr. Pris. This is & minimum requirement, the 30 feet. We do not
ordinarily object to planting trees beyond that distance.

Mr. CraMeR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Huerke. Here is a typical example of what we see at express-
way exit ramps and secondary roads more frequently in our area.
But notice the tree (arrow) just beyond the apex of the curve, and
you can see it was recently hit (circle). This is a photo taken the
following day after the accident. Three young people were driving
down this downhill, left-hand curve and struck this tree. These are
the sorts of trees now that they are removing as hazards, but we see
this time and time again.

Mr. Cramer. I see there are three old trees and I see a new one in
the middle, just planted. It 1ooks like a tree.

Dr. Hoerxe. There is a series of them along there, new ones.

Mr. CraMER. It must be part of the beautification program. They
are taking down the old trees and putting up new ones?

Dr. HoeLge. Planting a little farther back, though, about five—

Mr. CramEr. A little farther back. As far as the curve is concerned,
it looks pretty close to the new ones they are planting.

Dr. Huerke. Yes, sir; I think about five——

Mr. CramEr. That provides a hazard to some degree. That cer-
tainly is not the place to plant a tree, isit?

Dr. HUELKE. %‘hat isright.

Mr. CraMer. Right around a curve, right in line with the travel
of the car if it gets off the road, right ¢

Dr. HueLke. Right. And I see no problem in planting of shrubs
or bushes in this area for beautification, because they are very absorb-
ing, as a matter of fact, as far as impact attenuation.

The trees today that are small and little saplings are attractive, but
in 10 years— _

Mr. Cramer. Where is this located ?

Dr. Huewxe. Outside of Ann Arbor.

Mr. Cramer. What system ?

Dr. Huerge. This is a road that is nearby an expressway. Actually
it has only a street name to it, but it is used for high-speed travel.
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Mr. Cramer. It is interesting to me because there they plant the
tree, and that is going to obscure one of the prettiest little lakes I have
seen in some time, beautifully landscaped. It just does not seem to
make much sense to me from the standpoint of safety or beauty. Of
course, that is not your field.

Dr. Huerke. And this is the on-scene photograph at the time.

Now, this is part of the Michigan highway clearance pro-
gram. You see that they did remove this tree—but they forgot to
remove the tree stump. One night during the deer hunting season, three
men were driving in a vehicle, they lost control, went off of the road-
way—and this tree stump is 15 feet from the road edge—and the driver
was killed. So here is a partial job of tree removal for safety and for
other reasons, but they forgot to remove probably the most important
part of the tree.

This is a typical treatment that we see on secondary roads, and fre-
quently, as I will point out, on the new expressways; an almost bare
end of the bridge railing, and this sign was just a diagonal sign to in-
dicate there was an obstacle ahead, which anyone could see probably
more clearly than the sign itself.
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The sign was mounted on a breakaway wooden post that absorbed
none of the energy.

And this is the on-scene photograph of what happened. The mother
was seriously injured and her baby that she held on her lap was killed.
The driver had moderate to serious injuries and the child in the rear
seat was not injured at all.

<
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But the important thing is that something should be done to protect
against these sorts of things, whether it is on a secondary road or not:

Now, this is the expressway system in the east part of Ann Arbor.
We are on one of the roads that pass through the city, Washtenaw
Avenue by name, and early one Saturday afternoon—a shopping center
is just off the screen to our left—a women who was driving home saw
her neighbor at the shopping center and asked the neighbor if she
would like a ride home, and the neighbor said yes. They traveled down
this roadway—you can still see some of the snow. She lost control
under this overpass complex and skidded—not hitting the first bridge
pier, but, as you will see—went into the second bridge pier, and the
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neighbor waskilled. The driver was not injured.

Mr. W.May. Have you any idea how fast she was moving ?

Dr. Hueke. This is an impact speed of, I would say, approxi-
mately 30 to 35 miles an hour.

Now look close—I was actually standing on the road to take this
photograph—there is no protection, no guardrail. This pillar is no
more than 10 to 12 feet from the curbing. This is one of the newer
expressway systems in our area.

Now, this is I-94 in the Ann Arbor area. Ann Arbor actually is
located up in this region [indicating], and each spot on this 20-mile
stretch of expressway indicates a fatal accident and, in the circles,
the number of people killed.

You see, we get a spread in through here. This is not a heavily
traveled area [indicating] but here, because Detroit is to the right
[indicating] on the photograph, we have a lot of heavy traffic located
around the Willow Run area, airport, Y psilanti.

And notice on this one curve, specifically here; one killed, two
killed, one killed, one killed—just piled in this area [indicating].

And this is the “death corridor” that Congressman Esch and I
were complaining about on the I-94 expressway.

This is a very interesting case. We see the guardrail over on the
left side where it looks like 1t is a very functional guardrail, but notice
the exposed end—and this is extremely important.
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This is what we found one night. Two college students were travel-
ing on this expressway when they hit the end of that guardrail. This
car is now 144 feet into the guardrail. There are 144 feet behind them
from where they first hit that guardrail. And so we have to think of
protecting the ends of those guardrails.

I recommend a sloping end buried firmly into the ground to prevent
this type of accident from occurring.

The passenger was killed.

This is the front view of the car.
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.. This was a nighttime accident. The vehicle was traveling toward us
in the upper left lane, but the driver fell asleep, came across the me-

¥
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dian, and instead of staying on that side—there was no traffic around—
he tried to get back to his proper lane. You see, over here on the
right. He then came from behind the guardrail and struck it, deform-

e
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ing the guardrail. You see the end is way over here. This caused his
car to roll over. He waskilled.
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This is another accident on I-94. Notice that in some instances in
this area, we do put signs up on the overpass railing.

il it
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This man was traveling at about 80 miles an hour one night when
he hit the end of this guardrail, but his car jumped up on the guard-
rail. The guardrail then led him on the collision course to these%ridge
piers.

See how he damaged the end of the guardrails.
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And here is his car, almost completely ripped in half. He was killed.

The guardrail has been replaced in the identical manner as it was
before the accident. This would have been a proper time to extend the
guardrail for an adequate length, to bury the end of the guardrail, and
to do a good job at the time of repair and replacement.

- - Loy, R

Mr. CLevELAND. Mr. Chairman, may I inquire of the witness?

Mr. Kruczynskl The gentleman from New Hampshire.

Mr. CreveLano. Doctor, have you formed any opinion as you study
these accidents as to how many of them would have been avoided
had the design been proper, proper in your opinion? In other words,
apparently a lot of these accidents involved high speed or involved
. going to sleep, or other driver error.

Dr. HueLgEe. And alcohol.

Mr. CreveLano. Did you evolve any tentative hypothesis as to how
many ;vould have been avoided if these safety devices had been
proper? L

Dr. HueLge. On the roadway only. I am just talking about the road-
way safety factors, rather than car safety factors, or alcohol. A

If we just talk about roadway clearance, in our area, a significant
number of these people would not have hit these obstacles. But in the
report which I will submit that we published in the Highway Research
Board proceedings, the figure is estimated at about 15,000 to 16,000
lives a year that could possibly be saved if we would get rid of these
types of obstacles.

Mr. CLeveranp. My question is, you showed us a slide of that car
that hit the tree stump ; now, if that tree stump had not been there, the
picture did not show, but there might have been another tree farther on.
Would he have been going fast enough to hit the other tree? Or there
might have been a ditch, and he might have rolled over. There might
have been a fatality, anyway. This 1s all conjecture.
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Dr. HuerLge. Yes, I see your point. What we find is so frequently
beyond that tree line, at the road edge, there is a clear field. So if the
tree were not there, that the individual struck, the angle of approach
to the tree would be such that he would have continued out into the
open field.

Mr. CLeveLanD. Eventually slowing down ¢

Dr. HoeLEE. Yes.

Mr. CreveLanp. Thank you.

Dr. HurLke. Now, there are many factors leading to automobile
accidents. Alcohol has been shown to be related to automobile acci-
dents and fatalities, specifically in probably 50 percent of the cases. But
it is my feeling that up to now, although generally the highway designer
has done an excellent job on these expressway systems—rounding the
curves; good stable bridge piers, the bridges do not collapse; good
roadways for heavy traffic—but it almost seems the philosophy has
been, “Leave my paved surface, and you have to put up with what-
ever is there and it is your own fault.”

Now, cars will leave the paved surface. Whether the man is in-
toxicated, or whether the individual goes to sleep, whether he is under
medication, loses control because of ice, snow, or fog, or maybe an-
other car hits him, driving him into this off-road area, I do not think
that the individual should then suffer because he is not on the pave-
ment, and that what we should do is give more concentration to the
off-road areas.

This is the I-94 expressway. One day a woman, who had just picked
her husband up from the airport, was at the position where this truck
is [indicating]. Another truck coming in the opposite direction was
pulling a trailer. The trailer hook broke, because of metal fatigue; the
trailer crossed this flat 35-foot-wide median and struck the car killing
the woman who had just met her husband.
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This is the same scene now, showing this double guardrail system
that goes on and on into the distance. There is 7 miles of it. We will
not see cross median accidents in this area any more, and: I am sure
that this is a truly lifesaving construction area. - '

PEROF-i 35,

This 1s another expressway in the Ann Arbor area and the “Exit”
sign is well marked. The gore area behind it is fairly clear. Although
this one is fairly clear, they often seem to just dunip the earth in there
and flatten it a little bit and this is quite hilly. It is not as flat as this
area to the right of the roadway [indicating], as I will show you in
some other pictures. -
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This is the bridge that we saw in the background—let me point this
out to you. Here it is at a very gentle curve.

Look at the design of this bridge. It is for esthetics more than any-
thing else. We have an 8-inch curb. We have a sidewalk. It is illegal
to walk on the expressways of Michigan, yet we still see these sidewalks.

Notice the impact damage to the end of this bridge rail. Notice that
the guardrail ends there instead of being wrapped around.

One early morning a fellow did come along there, he got snagged at
the very end of it and ripped his car apart and he was killed. 1t could
have been prevented had this bridge rail and guardrail system been
adequately designed for the vehicle to slide along it.




